Bis- and Trisindolylmethanes (BIMs and TIMs)[†]

Morteza Shiri,*,[‡] Mohammad Ali Zolfigol,[§] Hendrik Gerhardus Kruger,[⊥] and Zahra Tanbakouchian[‡]

Department of Chemistry, College of Science, Alzahra University, Vanak, 1993891176, Tehran, Iran, Faculty of Chemistry, Bu-Ali Sina University, 6517838683, Hamedan, Iran, School of Chemistry, University of KwaZulu-Natal, Durban 4001, South Africa

Received May 18, 2009

Contents

	 Introduction and Importance of Bis- and TrisindolyImethanes (BIMs and TIMs) 	2250	
	2. BIMs	2251	
	2.1. 3,3'-BIMs	2251	
	2.1.1. 3,3'-BIMs from Aldehydes or Ketones and Indoles	d 2252	
	2.1.2. 3,3'-BIMs from Alcohols, Amines, or Related Derivatives and Indoles	2261	
	2.1.3. 3,3'-BIMs from R ¹ R ² C=NR ³ and Indoles	2263	
	2.1.4. 3,3'-BIMs from Indoles and Alkynes or Alkenes	2263	
	2.1.5. 3,3'-BIMs from Indoles Reacting with Oth Functional Groups	er 2266	
	2.1.6. Miscellaneous Methods for the Synthesis of 3,3'-BIMs	2268	
	2.2. 2,2'-BIMs	2270	
	2.3. 2,3′-BIMs	2271	
	2.4. Yuehchukenes	2276	
	2.5. Other BIMs	2279	
	3. TIMs	2282	
4. Conclusions 22			
	5. Abbreviations 22		
6. Acknowledgments			
	7. References 22		

1. Introduction and Importance of Bis- and TrisindolyImethanes (BIMs and TIMs)

The indole ring system is present in many natural products, pharmaceuticals, agrochemicals, and other compounds of importance.^{1–8} The indole unit forms the basis for general BIM and TIM structures (Figure 1).

The main purpose of this review is to provide a comprehensive summary of the various synthetic strategies to synthesize BIMs and TIMs. A number of BIM and TIM applications will be briefly pointed out, although this is not the main aim of this review.

Many of the most important BIMs and TIMs were widely isolated from various terrestrial and marine natural sources. These natural products have novel structures and exhibit a range of important biological activities.^{9–19} Cancer chemotherapy with bis(3-indolyl)methane was recently reviewed



Figure 1. The structure of BIMs and TIMs.

and numerous activities are reported.²⁰ 3,3'-Diindolylmethane and derivatives also are used as dietary supplements for humans.^{21–24} BIMs inhibit bladder cancer growth,²⁵ inhibit renal cell carcinoma growth,²⁶ have growth inhibitory activity on lung cancer cells,²⁷ are active against colon cancer,^{28,29} inhibit mammary tumor growth,^{30,31} induce apoptosis in prostate cancer,^{32–34} inhibit the proliferation process in breast tumor cells,^{35–30} have growth inhibitory activity on prostate cancer cell lines,^{51,52} have antitumorigenic activity,⁵³ serve as topoisomerase II_a catalytic inhibitors,⁵⁴ serve as inhibitors of the platelet-derived growth factor receptor kinase,⁵⁵ exhibit antimicrobial and antifungal activities,^{56,57} exhibit antibiotic activity⁵⁸ and antibacterial activity,⁵⁹ have inhibitory effects on phenobarbital-induced hepatic CYP mRNA expression,⁶⁰ serve as cytodifferentiating agents,⁶¹ are antiangiogenic and cytotoxic agents,⁶² have antimetastatic activity,⁶³ have radical scavenging activity,⁶⁴ growth promoting activity,⁶⁵ and analgesic and anti-inflammatory activities,⁶⁶ and are also utilized as tranquilizers⁶⁷ and glass-forming high-tripletenergy materials.⁶⁸ The oxidized form of BIMs and TIMs are utilized as dyes,^{69–74} as well as colorimetric sensors.^{75–78}

A patent^{79,80} disclosed the synthetic method of chromogenic 3,3'-bisindolyl-4-azaphthalides **1** and their uses as color formers in pressure- and heat-sensitive recording materials (Figure 2).⁸¹ A recent patent describes the synthesis of BIMs forming complexes **2** with radioactive metal ions (Gd³⁺), which are useful contrast agents for radio-imaging and visualization of various tissues and organs (Figure 2).⁸²

Recently Maciejewska et al.⁸³ used DNA-based electrochemical biosensors to demonstrate that bis(5-methoxyindol-3-yl) methane, **3**,⁸⁴ considerably reduces the growth of cancer cell lines such as HOP-92 (lung), A498 (renal), and MDA-MB-231/1TCC (breast) (Figure 3). Their results also indicate that BIMs could potentially be applied as chemotherapeutic agents against tumors.^{83,85}

Recently Lee and co-workers have found that 1,1,3-tri(3-indolyl)cyclohexane, **4**, inhibits cancer cell growth in lung cancer cells of xenograft models (Figure 4).⁸⁶

Ghaedi et al.^{87,88} have used BIMs coated on an alumina– sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) surface for preconcentration and determination of Cu(II), Zn(II), Pb(II), and Fe(III) ions by flame atomic absorption spectrometry. Also BIMs and TIMs have been used as ligands for the synthesis of more complex molecules, and different properties of these complexed molecules have been investigated.^{89–94}

10.1021/cr900195a © 2010 American Chemical Society Published on Web 12/30/2009

[†] This paper is dedicated to Prof. Dr. Junes Ipaktschi on occasion of his 70th birthday.

^{*} To whom correspondence should be addressed. Fax: +98 21 88041344. E-mail: mshiri@alzahra.ac.ir.

^{*} Alzahra University.

[§] Bu-Ali Sina University.

[⊥] University of KwaZulu-Natal.



Morteza Shiri was born in 1978 at Hamedan (Iran). He obtained his B.Sc. in Applied Chemistry from Bu-Ali Sina University and a M.Sc in Organic Chemistry from Shiraz University with Prof. Habib Firouzabadi in 2004. He received his Ph.D under the supervision of Prof. Mohammad Ali Zolfigol in 2007. He has been selected as a distinguished Ph.D student in 2007. He joined the Alzahra University in 2008. His field of research involves the synthesis of heterocyclic compounds such as indoles and quinolines.



Gert (H. G.) Kruger graduated from Potchefstroom University, South Africa, in 1996 under the supervison of Frans (F. J. C.) Martins and Attie (A. M.) Viljoen. His Ph.D. lineage is traced back to Rudolf Criegee (Wutzburg) via Johan Dekker (Karlsruhe). The Dekkers introduced cage chemistry to South Africa, which Kruger actively pursues at the University of Kwazulu-Natal (see www.ukzn.ac.za/ggkm/ggkm.htm).



Mohammad Ali Zolfigol was born in 1966 in Salehabad (Ashtian) and obtained his B.Sc. from Arak University, his M.Sc. from Isfahan University of Technology with Prof. Shadpour Mallakpour as supervisor, and his Ph.D from Shiraz University with Prof. Nasser Iranpoor. He has been a faculty member of Bu-Ali Sina University since 1997 and was promoted to Professor in 2005. The Ministry of Science, Research and Technology of Iran selected him as a distinguished researcher in 2001. He won 21st International Khwarizmi Festival and also COMSTEC awards in 2008. Zolfigol became General Secretary of Chemical Society of Iran in 2007 and has been the president of Bu-Ali Sina University since 2008. Zolfigol's research involves the discovery and development of new synthetic methods through the synthesis and application of new solid-supported reagents, especially silica-based resins.

It was recently discovered that TIMs isolated from bacteria⁹⁵ serve as bacterial metabolic⁹⁶ and cytotoxic agents.⁹⁷ TIMs show an affinity for hydride ions⁹⁸ and dye materials^{99,100} and can potentially be utilized as acceptors for these substances. They are also effective frameworks for the construction of very bulky π -acidic phosphine ligands.¹⁰¹

It is therefore clear that there are various attractive reasons why researchers want to synthesize various variations of BIMs and TIMs. Due to the versatile application possibilities of BIMs and TIMs, there is a continuous quest for more efficient methods for indole derivative synthesis. Thus far, only a few books have appeared on this topic since 1970.^{1,8,102} Although some individual reports for the synthesis of the title compounds have appeared in recent years,^{103,104} a single comprehensive review report on the synthetic approaches for



Zahra Tanbakouchian obtained her B.Sc. in Applied Chemistry from Islamic Azad University (Tehran Center Unit) and a M.Sc in Organic Chemistry from Bu-Ali Sina University, Hamedan, in 2006 with Prof. Ardeshir Khazaei as supervisor. Her research area is new methodology in organic functional transformations.

the synthesis of BIMs and TIMs would obviously be a welcome resource for researchers in the field.

The rest of this review will focus on the variations found in literature to synthesize this family of useful aromatic heterocycles. The discussion will cover the various systematic approaches in a logical fashion. First we introduce different synthetic routes to 3,3'-BIMs from usual to more exotic methods. Then preparation of 2,2'- and 2,3'-BIMs and yuehchukenes as a special kind of 2,3'-BIMs, followed by other BIMs, are presented. Finally, the formation of TIMs is summarized.

2. BIMs

BIMs are molecules containing two indolyl moieties connected to the same carbon atom.

2.1. 3,3'-BIMs

The indole ring is more reactive at the 3-carbon atom. The majority of BIM's found in literature are therefore 3,3'-BIMs.



Figure 2. The structure of 3,3'-bisindolyl-4-azaphthalides, 1, and BIM complex 2.



Figure 3. Bis(5-methoxyindol-3-yl) methane.



Figure 4. 1,1,3-Tris(3-indolyl)cyclohexane.

2.1.1. 3,3'-BIMs from Aldehydes or Ketones and Indoles

3,3'-BIMs were prepared by Fischer in 1886 for the first time.^{105,106} The standard method for the synthesis of 3,3'-BIMs is the Friedel–Crafts reaction between indoles and carbonyl compounds in the presence of acid or base.

For the benefit of the reader, a general mechanism for the formation of BIMs is provided in Scheme 1. The acidcatalyzed reaction of electron-rich heterocyclic compounds such as indoles and pyrroles with *p*-dimethylaminobenzaldehyde is known as the Ehrlich test.¹⁰⁷ Generally, 3,3'-BIMs are synthesized by an analogous reaction to the Ehrlich test, where indoles react with aliphatic or aromatic aldehydes or ketones in the presence of an acid catalyst to produce azafulven 5.^{108,109} The enamine 5 can undergo further addition with a second indole molecule to produce BIMs.¹¹⁰

The following example follows the same mechanism. 3-Formylindole in the presence of $HCl^{99,111}$ or $HClO_4^{112}$ reacts with indole to produce the urorosein salt that was isolated and identified (Scheme 2).

Very recently, it was reported that when 1-methylindole was reacted with isobutyraldehyde and TFA in toluene at

Scheme 1. The Mechanism of BIM Formation via Azafulven 5

Scheme 2. Urorosein Salt Formation



Scheme 3. Reaction of 1-Methylindole with Isobutyraldehyde



140 °C for 5, 10, 20, 60, and 120 min, 3-vinylindole 7 and bisindolylalkane 8 were formed in ratios of 7:3, 8:2, 9:1, 96:4, and 100:0, respectively (Scheme 3).¹¹³ This kinetically formed product (8) appears to form due to nucleophilic attack of a second 1-methylindole onto the unsaturated iminium intermediate 6 to provide BIM 8. BIM 8 may alternatively eliminate 1-methylindole to give 3-vinylindole 7, which could also be generated directly from the intermediate 6.

Also Mallik et al. found that indole in the reaction with α , β -unsaturated ketones yields BIMs **10** in 52–63% yield (Scheme 4).¹¹⁴ The proposed mechanism via azafulven **9** is presented in Scheme 4. The same observation has been reported by Bergman.¹¹⁵



Scheme 4. BIMs from α,β -Enones and Indoles



14, 60%

Scheme 5. One-Pot Synthesis of Alkylindole 14



13,86%

Scheme 6. DDQ Yielding Azafulven 15



It is noteworthy to mention that isolated BIM **13** from 6-chloroindole **11** with the corresponding aldehyde in the presence of TFA/Et₃SiH is reduced to product **14** in 60% yield (Scheme 5).¹¹⁶ Under the same reaction conditions (with TFA/Et₃SiH),¹¹⁷ indolyl derivative **14** is directly formed via a one-pot Friedel–Crafts reaction of aldehydes and indoles.¹¹⁶ This observation suggests the formation of the intermediate **12** (Scheme 5). Rizzo et al. have also used a variation of this method for the alkylation of indoles by changing TFA to trichloroacetic acid (TCA).¹¹⁸

DDQ dehydration of indoles to **15** followed by treatment with different indoles gives asymmetric 3,3'-BIMs. This serves as further evidence for the suggested azafulven formation (Scheme 6).¹¹⁹

Indole **16** due to autoxidation with oxygen yields sulfoxide **17** and hydroxyindolenin **18**. Dehydration of **18** to **19** is accomplished with concentrated sulfuric acid at room temperature. Treatment of **19** with aluminum ethoxide or tertiary amines gives **20** (Scheme 7).¹²⁰ The salt **19** was isolated and

Scheme 7. Oxidative Azafulven 19 Formation and Conversion to BIM 20



also indirectly identified via reduction of 19 with NaBH₄ to yield the parent indole 16.

In 1900, Walther and Clemen used formaldehyde and different indoles for the synthesis of simple BIMs.¹²¹ Through the reaction of indoles and acetaldehyde corresponding BIMs have been produced in 60% yield in an ethanol-water solution.¹²² Kamal and Qureshi carried out an extensive synthesis of 3,3'-BIMs with various aliphatic, aromatic, substituted aromatic, and heterocyclic groups in aqueous medium and at various pH conditions.¹²³ Many advances in the strategy of BIM synthesis were published as result of the variation of the catalyst. Other factors that prompted new research include the price of catalysts, finding milder reaction conditions, reusability of catalysts, yield of products, reaction rates, simplicity of the workup, green chemistry, etc. Typical protic acids^{124–126} used to catalyze the reaction include silica sulfuric acid (SSA),¹²⁷ oxalic acid,^{128,129} zeolites HY^{130,131} and ZnY,¹³² amberlyst,^{133–135} p-(ω -sulfonic-perfluoroalky-lated)polystyrene (FPS) resins,¹³⁶ H₂SO₄,^{101,137,138} HBr,^{139,140} HCl, 68,141-146 HCOOH, 147 CH₃COOH, 148-150 p-TsOH, 151 NH₂SO₃H,¹⁵²⁻¹⁵⁵ HBF₄-SiO₂,¹⁵⁶ NaHSO₄-SiO₂,¹³³ KH- $NH_2SO_3H, i^{150} HBF_4 - SiO_2, i^{160} NaHSO_4 - SiO_2, i^{160} KH-SO_4, i^{157} NaHSO_3, i^{66} 2KHSO_5 \cdot KHSO_4 \cdot K_2SO_4 (oxone), i^{158} H_4SiMo_{12}O_{40}, i^{159} H_3PMo_{12}O_{40}, i^{160} H_3PW_{12}O_{40}, i^{56,161} H_{3+n}PMo_{12-n}V_nO_{40}, i^{162} H_3PW_{12}O_{40} - ZrO_2, i^{163} H_3PW_{12}O_{40} - SiO_2, -TiO_2, or -Al_2O_3, i^{164} H_6P_2W_{18}O_6, i^{165} H_{14}[NaP_5W_{30}O_{110}])/SiO_2/sonoirradiation, i^{166} (NH_4)_2HPO_4, i^{167} H_3PO_4 - SiO_2, i^{168} PEG-supported sulfonic acid i^{169} and AcOH-MW, i^{170} Lewis acids, i^{171} Mic (X) i^{172} Lewis acids, i^{171} Mic (X) i^{171} i^$ such as lanthanide resins,¹⁷¹ zeolite (ZnY),¹⁷² bentonitic clay/ IR,¹⁷³ montmorillonite clay K-10,^{174,175} cerium ammonium nitrate (CAN),¹⁷⁶ nanoceria (CeO₂) supported on vinyl

 Table 1. Effect of Different Lewis Acids on the Reaction of Indole with Benzaldehyde

catalyst (10 mol %)	time (h)	isolated yield (%)	catalyst (10 mol %)	time (h)	isolated yield (%)
none	10	0	Ga(ClO ₄) ₃	8	90
BiCl ₃	5	87	$Pr(ClO_4)_3$	8	92
$Bi(NO_3)_5 \cdot 5H_2O$	4	86	LaCl ₃	15	8
CuCl ₂	2	93	LiBr	24	18
InCl ₃	6	91	LiCl	24	16
InBr ₃	2	92	SrCl ₂ •6H ₂ O	15	0
In(OTf) ₃	0.8	78	$Ti(SO_4)_2$	4	92
CoCl ₂ •6H2O	24	37	AlCl ₃	15	89
ZnCl ₂	24	11	$ZrO(NO_3)_2 \cdot 2H_2O$	20	73
ZnBr ₂	24	20	ZrSO ₄ •4H ₂ O	8	84
FeCl ₃	24	73	ZrOCl ₂ •8H ₂ O	20	62
Cu(OTf) ₂	5	90	$Zr(NO_3)_5 \cdot 5H_2O$	5	88
NiCl ₂ •6H ₂ O	24	а	$ZrCl_4$	0.5	96
Mg(ClO ₄) ₂	24	46			
^a Trace.					

Sb₂(SO₄)₃,^{203a} SmI₂,^{203b} CuSO₄,²⁰⁴ Cu(NO₃)₃·3H₂O,²⁰⁵ CuCl₂·2Py,²⁰⁶ CuBr₂,²⁰⁷⁻²¹⁰ [Cu(3,4-tmtppa)](MeSO₄)₄,²¹¹ Cu_{1.5}PMo_{12O₄₀,²¹² Fe(III)(salen)Cl,²¹³ ZnO,²¹⁴ ZnCl₂,²¹⁵ clay K-10/ZnCl₂,²¹⁶ TiO₂,²¹⁷ TiCl₄,²¹⁸ VCl₃,²¹⁹ Pd²⁺,²²⁰ Ru³⁺,²²¹ Eu(NTf₂)₃,²²² La(NO₃)₃·6H₂O,²²³ Dy(OTf)₃,²²⁴ Al(OTf)₃,⁵⁷ Yb(OTf)₃·3H₂O,²²⁵ and Ti(O*-i*-Pr)₄/(*S*)-BINOL²²⁶ have been reported. Other promoters, such as PO₄³⁻/ZrO₂,²²⁷ SO₄²⁻/ZrO₂,²²⁸ S_{2O₈²⁻/ZrO₂,²²⁹ SO₄²⁻/TiO₂,²³⁰ polyindolyl HFe-Cl₄,^{231–233} Meldrum's acid/H₂O/sonoirradiation,²³⁴ SBA-15-supported poly(4-styrenesulfonyl(perfluorobutylsulfonyl)-imide),²³⁵ carbohydrate-based tolylsulfonyl hydrazines,²³⁶ triphenyl phosphonium perchlorate (TPP),²³⁷ tetrakis[3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)phenyl]borate,²³⁸ hexamethylenetetraamine-bromine (HMTAB),^{239,240} tetrabutylammonium tribromide (TBATB),²⁴¹ silica chloride,^{242,243} NH₄Cl,²⁴⁴ I₂,^{245,246} P₂O₅-SiO₂,²⁴⁷ PCl₅,²⁴⁸ NaBF₄,²⁴⁹ Ph₃CCl,²⁵⁰ and *N*-bromosuccinimide (NBS),²⁵¹ have also been reported. As seen from these reports, numerous catalysts can efficiently promote the reaction of aldehydes or ketones and indoles to form 3,3'-BIMs in good to high yield and in reasonable times.}}

In addition, Wang and his group have studied the efficacy of various Lewis acids for the conversion of benzaldehyde and indole to bis(indol-3-yl)phenylmethane. Among these catalysts, zirconium tetrachloride was found to be superior in terms of yield and reaction rate. Their results are tabulated in Table 1.²⁵²

Green and ecofriendly conditions as the main drive have also lead to reasonable development of this field of chemistry. Ionic liquids,^{65,253–261} as green solvents with low vapor pressure, have been largely used in the synthesis of BIMs. In some cases, the reactions were promoted by In(OTf)₃,²⁶² FeCl₃•6H₂O,^{263,264} or LaCl₃•7H₂O.²⁶⁵ However, Yadav et al. reported that the use of ionic liquids such as 1-butyl-3methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate ([bmim]BF₄) or 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium hexafluorophosphate ([bmim]PF₆) for BIM synthesis allows for the efficient recovery and reuse of the ionic liquid.²⁶⁶

Recently, a new type of water-usable catalyst, namely, "Lewis acid-surfactant-combined catalyst (LASC)", has shown high efficiencies in various organic transformations.²⁶⁷ It was reported that LASCs, such as metal dodecyl sulfates,²⁶⁸ can be efficiently employed in the synthesis of 3,3'-BIMs.^{269–272} Dodecylbenzenesulfonic acid (DBSA)²⁷³ and dodecylsulfonic acid (DSA)^{274,275} also promote BIM formation from aldehydes and indoles in water.

Scheme 8. Photoirradiation in BIM Synthesis



Scheme 9. The Effect of pH on Product Distributions



Wang et al. prepared some new rare earth perfluorooctanoates and successfully utilized them as catalysts in the formation of BIMs from indoles and carbonyl compounds in ethanol with reported yields between 60% and 96%.²⁷⁶ Lanthanide triflates (trifluoromethanesulfonate)²⁷⁷ and sulfonic acid functionalized crystal-like mesoporous benzene silica²⁷⁸ as water-usable catalysts are also effective for this transformation.

It is worth mentioning that catalyst-free formation of BIMs in glycerol at 90 °C has been reported.²⁷⁹

In addition to microwave (MW)^{280a} and sonochemistry,^{166,234} the photochemical reaction of arylaldehydes and indoles was also investigated as shown in Scheme 8.²⁸¹ Matsuura and others have also widely reported the reaction of indoles and carbonyl compounds under solid-state photochemical and thermal conditions that generally produced BIMs.^{282–287}

The pH-dependent Friedel–Crafts reaction of ethyl glyoxylate **21** and 1-methylindole in aqueous conditions was shown to produce products **22** and **23** in different yields (Scheme 9).²⁸⁸ An increase in acidity led to optimum yield of **23**. These results reveal that by increase of the concentration of H⁺, the OH group of **22** is protonated, leading to facile production of H₂O upon attack of the second indole.

The reaction of sodium glyoxylate with indole under basic aqueous conditions followed by treatment with diazomethane leads to the formation of 3-indolylglycolate **24**, the 1-substituted derivative **25**, and 3,3'-BIMs **26** and **27** in 6-35% yields (Scheme 10).²⁸⁹

Although the formation of BIMs from indoles and ketones is not as easy as with that with aldehydes, the use of microwave irradiation^{280b} was reported for indoles and diethyl ketomalonate **28** in the presence of montmorillonite K-10 clay to give the corresponding indol-3'-ylcarbinols (**29**; 20–45%) and the respective BIMs²⁹⁰ (**30**; 5–35%) (Scheme 11).

Srihari et al. demonstrated that phosphomolybdic acid (PMA) together with silica (SiO₂) works efficiently for the one-pot three-component coupling reaction of aldehydes, excess *N*-methylaniline, and indole to yield 3-substituted indole derivatives **31** (Scheme 12).²⁹¹ However, when *n*-octanal and *n*-butyraldehyde were used, the corresponding bisindolyl alkanes have been obtained in 60% yield.²⁹¹



Scheme 11. MW Irradiation in BIM Formation





Scheme 12. One-Pot Manich-Type Reaction



Scheme 13. Ferrocene BIMs 33



The synthesis of special BIMs is a challenging target for chemists in this field. In the presence of ZnCl₂, the indole moiety undergoes a solid state condensation reaction with ferrocene ketones and aldehydes **32**.²⁹² For instance, when R = H, **33** was obtained in 35.2% yield and for $R = CH_3$ in 33.5% yield (Scheme 13). The report demonstrates that the solid-state reaction exhibits higher selectivities and yields than the corresponding reaction in solution.²⁹³

Although the synthesis of BIM **36** had been reported by Russian chemists many years ago, it was also isolated in 30% yield from **35** and indole in the presence of boron trifluoride etherate (Scheme 14).²⁹⁴ The intermediate **35** has been obtained in a Friedel–Crafts reaction of benzoin **34** and indole.²⁹⁴

Indole-3-carboxaldehydes undergo indium-mediated ternary reactions with allyl bromide and indoles, as well as other stabilized C-nucleophiles (e.g., electron-rich heteroarenes, electron-rich aromatics, and stabilized enols) and N-nucleoScheme 14. Synthesis of 1,1,1,2,2-Pentaarylethane 36



philes (e.g., azoles) to generate a library of variously functionalized indolylbutenes in good to excellent yields. Some BIMs are formed in this process (Figure 5).^{295,296}

Sato et al. performed an interesting study on the C-glycosylation of indoles. For example under optimized reaction conditions, glucose reacts with indole to produce **37** in 70% yield in the presence of 10 mol % Sc(OTf)₃. The latter is a well-known water-usable catalyst, and the reaction takes about 11 h at 80 °C (Scheme 15).^{297,298} Yadav et al.²⁹⁹ have also shown that montmorillonite KSF clay is a suitable catalyst for the synthesis of BIM sugar derivatives.³⁰⁰

Furanose and allose 3,3'-BIM derivatives **38** and **39** were produced from the reaction of indole and the corresponding aldehydes in the presence of $HClO_4-SiO_2$ in good yield (Figure 6).³⁰¹

Combination of the Friedel–Crafts and Michael addition reactions gave a new model of BIMs. 1,1,3-Tri(1*H*-indol-3-yl) alkanes were isolated from the reaction of indoles and α,β -enals or enones (Table 2). The suitability of some catalysts, such as AuCl₃,^{302,303} Zr(OTf)₄,³⁰⁴ I₂, cerium ammonium nitrate (CAN)³⁰⁵ and SbCl₃,²⁰² was investigated for this reaction. It was discovered that the well-established Lewis acid AlCl₃ is more effective than most of the other modern Lewis acids. For example, the reaction of crotonal-dehyde **40** and indole in CH₃CN with AlCl₃ is completed in 8 min to produce **41** in 96% yield. Although the reaction proceeds in similar yields with some of the other catalysts, the required reaction times are considerably longer. In some cases, the catalysts were not effective at all. The results are tabulated in Table 2 for comparison.³⁰⁶



52% 70% **Figure 5.** Allylic indolyl compounds.

Scheme 15. Sc(OTf)₃-Promoted Sugar-Containing BIMs



In the course of indolyl hydroquinone synthesis from the addition of indoles to quinone derivatives, it was found that *N*-methylindole can add two times to Lawsone methyl ether **42** in the presence of *para*-toluene sulfonic acid (PTSA) to give BIM **43** in 21% yield. However, *gem*-diindolyl **43** under azeotropic reflux conditions in toluene in the presence of PTSA was transformed to derivative **44** in 86% yield (Scheme 16).³⁰⁷ Synthesis of similar BIMs **43** has also been reported via condensation of 2-hydroxynaphthoquinone and 1-methylindole in protic media.³⁰⁸

Gong and Kato^{309,310} investigated the reaction of arenes and trifluoroacetaldehyde hemiaminals **45** catalyzed by BF₃ and ZnI₂ and found, for instance, that in the presence of BF₃, indole and **45** (when R = Me) gave compounds **46**, **47**, and **48**³¹¹ in 63.0%, 4.4%, and 32.6% yield, respectively (Scheme 17).

Another example of BIMs bearing a fluorine tag has been reported from the treatment of hexafluoroacetone with indole.³¹² Also when 2-(4'-fluorophenyl)indole or 5-fluoro-2-(4'-fluorophenyl)indole **49** are treated with different aromatic aldehydes via reflux in acetic acid, substituted BIMs



Figure 6. Sugar-containing BIMs.





Scheme 16. Arylindole 44 via BIM 43



Scheme 17. Indoles with a Fluorine Tag



Scheme 18. Synthesis of Fluoro-Containing BIMs 50



50 are obtained in reasonable yield (Scheme 18).³¹³ Other reactions such as the formylation or acetylation of **49** have been used for similar conversions. The produced fluoro derivatives are potential psychopharmacological agents.

BIMs served as a profitable subject for the synthesis of polycyclic compounds. In this regard, $H_4[Si(W_3O_{10})_3]$ efficiently catalyzed the condensation of indole **51** and anis-

Bis- and TrisindolyImethanes





ArCHO



Ar: p-OMeC₆H₄, 43% Ar: p-NMe2C6H4, 52%





56, 58%





aldehyde or substituted benzaldehydes to form the indolyl aza-crown ethers **52** in moderate yields (Scheme 19).³¹⁴

In a noncyclic synthetic attempt, indole was reacted with o-phthaldialdehyde 53 (in a 2:1 ratio) in anhydrous chloroform and in the presence of phosphoryl chloride (Scheme 20). The reaction was completed after 1 h and afforded the 11-(3-indolyl)benzo[b]carbazole 56 in 58% yield. The suggested mechanism involves formation of a 3,3'-BIM 54, which undergoes cyclization to 55 and aromatization to give the benzocarbazole 56.315 Also the reactions of phthalaldehydic acid with indoles have been disclosed.^{316,317}

Bergman and his group synthesized pentacyclic compounds 58 from 1,2-bis(1H-indol-2-yl)ethane 57 and pnitrobenzaldehyde, 3,4-methylenedioxybenzaldehyde, or acetone under acidic conditions (TFA or p-TsOH) in good yields (65-86%, Scheme 21).³¹⁸ When triethyl orthoformate was used instead of aldehydes or ketones, the subsequent reduction of the intermediate with NaBH4 leads to the formation of **58** (when $R^1 = R^2 = H$) in 88% yield.³¹⁸

They also prepared bisindolyl sulfide 59 through lithiation of indole followed by treatment with bis(phenylsulfonyl)

Scheme 22. Bisindolyl Sulfide 59 with Carbonyl Compounds



Scheme 23. Dialdehyde 62 in BIM Formation



sulfide. The sulfide 59 gives the alternative BIM 60 upon treatment with acetone under acidic conditions, whereas the reaction of 59 with phosgene affords the keto derivative 61 in reasonable yields (Scheme 22).319

A method from the literature for the preparation of a supramolecular complex containing BIMs, namely, 3,3',3"'tetraindolyl(terephthalyl)dimethane, 63, was reported. The reaction of terephthalaldehyde 62 and indole in the presence of CuBr₂ gave 63 in 91% yield (Scheme 23).³²⁰

Nair and his group reported the synthesis of trimeric BIMs 65 from the reaction of tris[(4-formyl)phenyl]amine, 64, and indole, catalyzed by AuCl₃, in 35% yield (Scheme 24).³²¹ This method is also sufficient for the condensation of other aldehydes and activated arenes such as 1,3,5-trimethoxybenzene, substituted indoles, 2-methyl thiophene, and 2-methyl furane.321

Other indolyl compounds, such as **66**,³²² **67**, **68**, and **69**,³²³ have been reported from indole and their corresponding aldehydes (Figure 7).

In this area Kim and co-workers have prepared the bis(indolyl)calix[4]crown-6 70 (Figure 8). Successful application of 70 in dual colorimetric sensing for both alkaline earth cations and F⁻ in CH₃CN has also been examined. Cations form a complex with the crown ether, while anions interact with the indole moieties. It is interesting to note that complexation of Ca^{2+} is enhanced in the presence of F^- . Compound 70 can also operate as three independent combinational NOR logic gates toward metal cations and





anions.³²⁴ Jimenes et al. have also synthesized thiophene derivatives **71** and investigated their optical and electronic properties (Figure 8).³²⁵

Ovsyannikova et al. reported the synthesis of a new polymer containing BIMs, **73**, from the reaction of 5,5'-bis(2-

ethyl carboxylatoindolyl) ether **72** and benzaldehyde promoted by a Brönsted acid (Scheme 25).³²⁶ This polymer is suggested to exhibit potential interesting biological activity.

Other forms of polymers bearing BIMs, **77**, were synthesized by Xu et al. via bisindolylation of 4-(*N*,*N*-diphenylamino) benzaldehyde **74**. This reaction leads to **75**, which is then converted to 4-[bis(1-carbodithioic acid benzyl esterindol-3-yl)methyl]phenyl]diphenylamine **76** as shown in Scheme 26. Compound **76** is used as a reversible addition fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT) agent to mediate the polymerization of styrene to yield the polymer **77** (Scheme 26).³²⁷

The synthesis of numerous naturally occurring BIMs has also been developed. Streptindole **80** was isolated from natural products³²⁸ and displays various interesting pharmacological activities.³²⁹⁻³³¹ It has been synthesized in three steps as outlined in Scheme 27. In the first step, indole reacts with ethyl glyoxylate catalyzed by CeCl₃•7H₂O–NaI–SiO₂ to give ethyl bis-1*H*-indol-3-yl-acetate **78**. The latter was reduced to the corresponding alcohol **79** by means of lithium aluminum hydride. Finally, the alcohol **79** was O-acetylated in the presence of Mg(ClO₄)₂ to afford streptindole **80** (Scheme 27).³³²

It is known that 2-methyl-3-formylpyridine **81** reacts with 2-ethylindole and yields BIM **82**, which under thermolytic and low-pressure conditions decomposes to form 2-ethylindole and olivacine **83** as proposed in Scheme 28.³³³



68, 96%

69, 90%



Figure 8. Structure of bis(indolyl)calix[4]crown-6 70 and thiophene derivatives 71.

Scheme 25. Polymer-Based BIMs 73



Scheme 26. Polymer-Containing BIM 77





Ellipticine **86** is formed via this method in good yields.³³⁴ Woodward et al. reported a procedure in which **86** was isolated in only ca. 2% overall yield as outlined in Scheme 29. Indole is condensed with 3-acetylpyridine in acetic acid in the presence of zinc chloride to yield BIM **84**. The latter is reduced by zinc and acetic anhydride under reflux conditions to form BIM **85**. Pyrolysis of **85** at 200 °C *in vacuo* gives a distillate from which ellipticine **86** was separated (Scheme 29).³³⁵

BIM **89**, which was isolated from natural sources, was obtained from the condensation of isatin **87** and 2 equiv of indole in the presence of 10 mol % **88** in 72% yield (Scheme 30).³³⁶ The synthesis of **89** was first reported by Seidel in 1950.³³⁷ This reaction is also efficiently promoted by other

Scheme 27. Streptindole 80 Synthesis



catalysts such as $Bi(OTf)_3,^{338}$ $I_2,^{339}$ SSA, 340 CAN, 341 KAl-(SO₄)_2 \cdot 12H₂O, 342 and montmorillonite K-10 clay. 343 Very

Scheme 28. Olivacine 83 via BIM 82









Scheme 30. Synthesis of Natural Product 89



recently, a variation of this reaction was reported where 89 is isolated under reflux conditions in EtOH/H₂O and in the absence of catalyst.³⁴⁴

In an attempt to reduce the nitro group of **90** and combine that with the Pictet–Spengler reaction, it was found that alkaloid cryptotackieine derivatives **91** were generated from the intramolecular cyclization of 2-substituted nitroarenes **90** via C–N bond formation using $SnCl_2 \cdot 2H_2O$ (Scheme 31).³⁴⁵

The variance in biological activities of different heterocyclic compounds is well-known. Naturally occurring molecules bearing two or more different heterocyclic moieties have shown promising bioactivity, and this encouraged synthetic chemists to combine a heterocyclic system with indole rings. This approach would allow the development of a new class of biologically active molecules and useful synthetic building blocks in organic and medicinal chemistry.







 $R^1 = R^2 = H 60\%$ yield after 6 h $R^1 = H, R^2 = CH_3 73\%$ yield after 7.5 h $R^1 = CH_3, R^2 = H 82\%$ yield after 8 h

With this idea in mind, chemists started to select various conditions for the proposed combination of other heterocycles with indoles. An example is the formation of bisindolylcarbazolylmethanes **93** in high yields from the appropriate indoles and carbazoles **92** (Scheme 32). This reaction is efficiently catalyzed by Zeokarb-225, a cation exchange resin.³⁴⁶

Preparation of di(bisindolylmethyl)carbazoles **94** and di-(bisindolylmethyl)pyrroles **95** is a novel example where heterocyclic materials were obtained in good yield. Substituted indoles react with the corresponding carbazole and pyrroledicarboxaldehydes in the presence of PPh₃•CF₃SO₃H as catalyst (Figure 9). The colorimetric and fluorometric detection of DNA utilizing **94** has been explored.³⁴⁷

The efficient synthesis of pyrazolyl derivatives **97** was developed using an Amberlyst 15 catalyzed condensation of



94, 62-81% **95**, 56-74% **Figure 9.** Structure of carbazol and pyrrolyl BIMs.

Scheme 33. BIMs 97 Bearing a Pyrazole Unit



Scheme 34. Triazole BIM Derivatives



Scheme 35. *hv*-Promoted BIM Bearing Uracil, 101, Preparation



101, 40%

1,3-diaryl-4-formyl pyrazoles **96** with indoles in 77-96% yields (Scheme 33).³⁴⁸ H₂PtCl₆ is used as a catalyst in this reaction.³⁴⁹

Perumal and his group have prepared 1,4-disubstituted 1,2,3-bis-triazole BIMs **99**. Products **99** were obtained from a variety of *N*-propargyl BIMs **98** and benzyl bromides with sodium azide using CuI as the catalyst in the presence of PEG-400. These BIMs have also been screened for their biological activity (Scheme 34).³⁵⁰

Meng et al. recorded a multistep photoirradiation of 5-formyl-1,3-dimethyluracil **100** and indole with a 300 W



Figure 10. Thienyl and furyl BIM derivatives.

high-pressure mercury lamp for 4 h at room temperature in the solid state to produce BIM **101** according to the following proposed mechanistic pathway (Scheme 35).³⁵¹ When the reaction is performed in a solution of acetonitrile without UV irradiation for 15 h, it results in complete deformylation of **100**.

D'Auria used a photochemical technique in solution phase to prepare thienyl and furyl derivatives 102-107 from the corresponding thienyl and furyl aldehydes and indoles in moderate yields (Figure 10).²⁸¹ It is noteworthy to mention that he used a 500 W high-pressure mercury lamp and large excess of indoles in the reaction.

Chromones are more widely distributed in Nature and exhibit low toxicity along with a wide spectrum of useful properties. The reaction of 3-formylchromones 108 and indoles under thermal conditions without solvent and catalyst produced a new class of biologically interesting (chromon-3-yl)bis(indol-3-yl)methanes 110 and E-2-hydroxy-3-(indol-3-ylmethylene)chroman-4-ones 112 (Scheme 36).^{352,353} The reaction turned out to be very sensitive depending on the nature of the substituent at C-6 of 108. The proposed mechanism involves two possible phathways, namely, 1,4-A_N and 1,2-A_N, as outlined in Scheme 36. The first is the general pathway, 1,2-A_N, with addition of indole to the formyl group of 108 followed by elimination of hydroxyl and formation of the highly delocalized cation intermediate **109**. In the second pathway, indole initially attacks C-2 of the chromone ring with concomitant opening of the pyrone ring and subsequent intramolecular cyclization of the intermediate 111 at the CHO group to form the chromanone 112. This intermediate loses a hydroxyl group to form the same cation 109. In both pathways, the addition of indole to the intermediate 109 leads to 110. The presence of an electronwithdrawing substituent on the benzene ring of the chromones inhibits the bis-addition due to destabilization of intermediate carbocation 109, which stops the reaction after the first step (compounds 112).³⁵²

Freter found that in the cycloalkenylation of indoles with cycloketones in acidic media, 1,2,3-unsubstituted indoles with *N*-methyl-4-piperidone **113** gave **114** and **115** in comparable yields (Scheme 37).³⁵⁴ However with other indoles the major product is an alkenyl indole.

2.1.2. 3,3'-BIMs from Alcohols, Amines, or Related Derivatives and Indoles

Usually nucleophilic substitution of the alcohols, amines, or related compounds with indoles leads to alkylation of indoles. Using this strategy, Bergman synthesized the BIM **118** from biindole **116** and *N*-methylindole-3-carbinol **117**

Scheme 36. Chromone Derivatives of BIM



Scheme 37. Cycloalkenylation of Indoles



Scheme 38. Treatment of Biindole 116 with *N*-Methylindole-3-carbinol 117



Scheme 39. CAN-Catalyzed Unsymmetrical BIMs 120



R¹, R², R³ = H, aryl, alkyl, alkoxy

in a solution of methanolic hydrochloric acid in 80% yield (Scheme 38).³⁵⁵

Ji and his group prepared indolyl **120** from the reaction of indoles and (1*H*-indol-3-yl)(alkyl) methanol **119** catalyzed by CAN under ultrasonic treatment in good to excellent yields (Scheme 39).³⁵⁶ The advantage of this method is the synthesis of unsymmetrical BIMs.

Tse and co-workers have synthesized alcohol **121** and aziridine precursors **123** and used them as key intermediates for the preparation of potentially pharmacologically active bisindoles **122** and **124** by a solvent-free C–C bond-formation reaction with indoles on activated silica in good to excellent yields (Scheme 40).^{357,358} Optimization of the reaction conditions revealed that a large excess of indole (10 equiv) at 70 °C overnight (12–20 h) is required for the desired conversion. Further transformations of the indole aziridines **123** with H-, N-, and O-nucleophiles also dem-

Scheme 40. Treatment of Indoles with Alcohol 121 and Aziridine Precursor 123



Scheme 41. Gramines 125 in the Preparation of Nonsymmetrical BIMs 126



onstrated the power of this versatile precursor in diverse oriented synthesis.

Starting with gramines **125** and 5-bromoindole in the presence of Ir(I) or Rh(I) as catalyst generated a new family of nonsymmetrical BIMs **126** (Scheme 41).³⁵⁹ Modification of this method to exclude 5-bromoindole and elimination of trimethylamine gave symmetrical BIMs. Since gramines are readily prepared by the Mannich reaction and since the other materials are readily available, this reaction is attractive to synthetic chemists. The reaction is also popular since it can be performed in aqueous media, which stimulates the design of efficient manufacturing processes.

The acid-catalyzed Friedel–Crafts reaction of *N*-methylindole with amine **127** was examined in the presence of the Brønsted acid **128**. Unsymmetrical BIMs **129** are isolated in good to excellent yields in the presence of 5 mol % catalyst in toluene as solvent at room temperature (Scheme 42).³⁶⁰

The alkylation of indoles with α -amido sulfone **130** was attempted by Ballini et al. Unexpectedly the BIM **131** was

Scheme 42. Brønsted Acid Catalyzed Synthesis of BIMs 129



Scheme 43. Reaction of 2-Methylindole with $\alpha\text{-Amido}$ Sulfone 130



Scheme 44. Reaction of Indole with 132



isolated in 58% yield from 2-methylindole and **130** catalyzed by montmorillonite K-10 at 55 °C under solvent-free conditions (Scheme 43).³⁶¹

Similarly the reaction of methyl chloromethoxyacetate 132 and indole in the presence of stoichiometric amounts of $ZnCl_2$ gave 26 in 69% yield (Scheme 44).³⁶²

Electrochemical oxidation of alcohols utilizing cyclodextrins followed by reaction with indoles leading to the formation of BIMs is another interesting example of these systems.³⁶³

2.1.3. 3,3'-BIMs from $R^1R^2C=NR^3$ and Indoles

Although imines are less reactive to nucleophiles in relation to aldehydes or ketones, examples are found in the literature where imines react with indoles to generate 3,3'-BIMs. The reaction of a Schiff base with indole is efficiently catalyzed by dysprosium triflate, Dy(OTf)₃, in a solution of ethanol and water (4:1) to afford predominately secondary indolyl amines **133**, as well as BIMs **134** as byproduct (Scheme 45).³⁶⁴ But when an ionic liquid was used as solvent for this transformation, the yield of **133** to **134** is comparable.³⁶⁵

In related studies, it was found that imines react with indoles^{366,367} to yield BIMs in good yields under different conditions such as MW/Lewis acids,³⁶⁸ InCl₃,³⁶⁹ montmorillonite clay K-10 and KSF,³⁷⁰ ion exchange resins,³⁷¹ and

Scheme 45. Imines and Indoles in the Presence of Dy(OTf)₃







p-(ω -sulfonic-perfluoroalkylated)polystyrene (FPS) resins.¹³⁶ For example, *N*-*tert*-butanesulfinyl aldimine **135** (Figure 11) reacts with indoles to give BIMs in good yields.³⁷²

Iminium salt **137** is a highly reactive intermediate (easily accessible by reacting trimethylsilyl triflate with the imine **136**) that is condensed with *N*-methylindole without any catalyst to afford the bis-indole **138** in 77% yield (Scheme 46).³⁷³ Condensation of indole derivatives with Mannich-type bases has also been reported in the literature.^{374–379}

Nitrones as another form of imine have been subjected to the reaction with indoles.³⁸⁰ Vallee et al. investigated the condensation of nitrone **139** (derived from various aliphatic aldehydes) with indoles in different conditions and found that the distribution of products **140** and **141** varied in different media. In the presence of Me₃SiCl as neutral catalyst, **141** was generated as sole product (Scheme 47).³⁸¹

Vallee in a subsequent attempt applied the same methodology described in Scheme 48 for the synthesis of naturally occurring 3,3'-BIMs such as 2,2-bis(6'-bromo-3'-indolyl)ethylamine **142**.³⁸² The latter was isolated in 1991 from tunicate *Didemnum candidum*¹¹ and is also present in *Orina* sp. sponges (Scheme 48).¹⁹

Benzoylhydrazone **143**, a more stable imine, easily reacts with indole in the presence of the ionic liquid 1-butylpyridinium tetrafluoroborate [bupy][BF₄] and Dy(OTf)₃ as catalyst to produce **134** as the sole product after 24 h. In the proposed mechanism, the indole–imine adduct **144** undergoes elimination to generate a benzylidene–indole intermediate **145**, which then reacts with a second indole to yield **134** (Scheme 49).³⁶⁵

2.1.4. 3,3'-BIMs from Indoles and Alkynes or Alkenes

The reaction of indoles with π -bonds, opened a new route for the synthesis of a large variety of indolyl compounds.



Scheme 47. Nitrone 139 and Indoles in Different Conditions



Scheme 48. Utilization of Nitrone and Indole for the Synthesis of the Natural Product 142



142, 78%

Scheme 49. Hydrazone and Indole in BIM Formation



134, 61%

The reaction of biindolyl **146** with dimethyl acetylenedicarboxylate **147** is catalyzed by AlCl₃ to afford the biindolyl **148** in 34% yield. The latter was cyclized with AlCl₃ to form compound **150** in 62% yield (Scheme 50).³⁸³ As can be seen from the proposed mechanism, aluminum(III) chloride serves to activate **148**, since the resulting complex **149** is much more prone to cylization (Scheme 50).

145

In an analogous way, biindole **146** reacts with methyl propynoate in the presence of AlCl₃ to form the cyclopentadiindole **151** in only 10% yield (Scheme 51).³⁸⁴

Petrova et al.³⁸⁵ in a study of the alkynylation of indole and 2-methylindole with 1-benzoyl-2-bromoacetylene **152**, isolated BIMs **154** as byproducts in 5–8% yield; however 3-(2-benzoylethynyl)indoles **153** were isolated as the major products in 72% and 76% yields, respectively, when R = Hand Me (Scheme 52).³⁸⁶

Barluenga and his group explored the reaction of 3-butyn-1-ol derivatives **155** with *N*-methylindole via a catalytic

MeO₂C-_ -CO₂Me 147 AICI₃ Ňе Ňе Ме Μe 146 148, 34% AICI₃ OMe MeO₂C, MeO CO₂Me

Scheme 50. Acetylene 147 in Reaction with Biindole 146



Scheme 51. AlCl₃-Promoted Preparation of 151



Scheme 52. Alkynylation of Indoles



amount of an *in situ* formed cationic gold complex that led to the formation of **156**. When terminal alkynes are used, the double addition of the indole occurs at the terminal carbon of the triple bond. When internal alkynes are used, the double addition occurs at the carbon distal to the free hydroxyl group (Scheme 53).³⁸⁷

A catalytic mechanism that explains the formation of products **156** (when R^1 , R^2 , $R^3 = H$) from 3-butyn-1-ol **157** and *N*-methylindole is presented in Scheme 54.³⁸⁷ As shown in Scheme 54, 3-butyn-1-ol is activated by [Au] to form

CO₂Me

MeO₂C





Scheme 54. Mechanism of Gold-Catalyzed Synthesis of BIMs 156



 $[Au]^{+} = [(Ph_{3}P)Au]^{+} SbF_{6}^{-}$

dihydrofuran, but double activation of the starting material leads to the effective attraction of two indole units to yield the final BIMs **156** as products. Other catalysts such as Au(III),³⁸⁸ Au(I),³⁸⁹ GaBr₃, and GaCl₃³⁹⁰ also facilitate the formation of BIMs from alkynes and indoles.

The prenylation of indoles by exposure of indole to an excess of the reactive chloride **158** and potassium *tert*butoxide in a hexane solution afforded a simpler mixture of reaction products, namely, indoles **160** and **162** in 10% and 26% yields, respectively. The formation of indole **162** implies that the desired β -dehydroprenylation of indole had taken place, but the product had not been stable in the form of prenylindole; the corresponding tautomer **161** had undergone a Michael condensation with indole (Scheme 55).³⁹¹ For a similar example, see also Scheme 118.

In a special example, 1,2-allenic ketones **163** are twice attacked with indoles in the same position while the reaction is catalyzed by Sc(OTf)₃. If two different indoles were added to **163** in two steps, an unsymmetrical β , β -bisindolyl ketones **165** resulted in 50–78% yield. If 2.5 equiv of indoles are added in one step under the same conditions, symmetrical BIMs are prepared (Scheme 56).³⁹² Interestingly, the first step of this method is an efficient method for the synthesis of α , β -unsaturated enones **164**.

Yadav et al. reported that indole and 5-substituted indoles such as 5-bromo and 5-methoxy derivatives with 3,4-dihydro-2H-pyran (DHP) or 2,3-dihydrofuran in the presence of InCl₃ afford the corresponding BIMs **166** in 70–80% yields (Scheme 57).³⁹³ A similar reaction was reported for the THP reaction, which is promoted by PtCl₂.³⁹⁴

Bis(indolyl)nitroethanes **168** are utilized as suitable precursors for the synthesis of some naturally occurring analogues. These bis(indolyl)nitroethanes are obtained via the Michael addition of indoles to 3-(2-nitrovinyl)indole **167** on silica gel under microwave irradiation in high yields





Scheme 56. Allene Employed in the Formation BIMs



165

Scheme 57. Hydroxyl BIMs 166



166, 70-80%

R = H, Br, OMe and n = 0 or 1

Scheme 58. Nonsymmetrical Bis(indolyl)nitroethanes 168



(70-86%).³⁹⁵ The same products were also obtained in 69–84% yields without microwave irradiation, but the reactions requires 8–14 h for completion (Scheme 58).³⁹⁵





Scheme 60. N,N'-Bis(1-Methoxy-1-methylethyl) BIM 171



Scheme 61. Mechanism for the Synthesis of 173



If, in this method, 3-substituted indoles were used, 2,3'-BIMs would be obtained.³⁹⁶

Sekiya et al. examined the reduction ability of formic acid on barbituric acid derivatives. They heated the mixture of 5-(3-indolylmethylene) barbituric acid **169** and TEAF (5HCO₂H·2NEt₃) to afford 37% indole, 72% barbituric acid—triethyl amine, and 41% 3,3'-bisindolyl methane (Scheme 59).³⁹⁷

Kobayashi and co-workers found that the use of excess 2-methoxypropene with indole catalyzed by (\pm) -camphor-10-sulfonic acid **170** affords 2,2-bis[1-(1-methoxy-1-meth-ylethyl)indol-3-yl]propanes **171** (Scheme 60).³⁹⁸

Methyl α -acetamidoacrylate **172** in the reaction with indole under microwave irradiation and with ZnCl₂–SiO₂ as catalyst affords BIM **173** in 37% yield via the mechanism outlined in Scheme 61.³⁹⁹ Tautomerization of the enamine to an imine takes place, followed by attack with indole. An active azafulven is formed, which leads to the synthesis of BIM **173** via amide elimination and excess addition of indole (Scheme 61).

Yu and Yu reported a metal-free direct alkenylation of indoles by using acid-mediated substitution reactions of α -oxo ketene dithioacetals 174 with indoles. This reaction

Scheme 62. α -Oxo Ketene Dithioacetals 174 and Indoles



174



Scheme 63. Catalyst-Free Synthesis of BIMs 178 from 177 and Indoles



Scheme 64. 2-Ethylindole and 179 Afforded 180



selectively affords β -indolyl mono- and disubstituted α , β -unsaturated carbonyl compounds. When one equimolar amount of indole relative to **174** is reacted in the presence of TFA, the indolyl **175** is isolated. When two equimolar amounts of indole relative to **174** are used, then the bisindolyl **176** is produced as the major product (Scheme 62).⁴⁰⁰

2.1.5. 3,3'-BIMs from Indoles Reacting with Other Functional Groups

More examples of other functional groups that were used in the reaction with indoles for the synthesis of BIMs have been reported. Very recently, it has been reported that unsymmetrical 3,3'-BIMs **178** can be obtained from a threecomponent reaction of indole, aldehyde, and N,N'-dimethylbarbituric acid. The intermediate **177** undergoes an elimination—addition reaction with another indole molecule in the absence of a catalyst (Scheme 63).⁴⁰¹

Treatment of indole with hexamethylenetetramine (HMTA) in the presence of a catalytic amount (10 mol %) of $InCl_3$ results in the formation of 3,3'-BIM in excellent yields.⁴⁰²

Bergman found that 2-ethylindole reacts with *N*,*N*-dimethylacetamide dimethylacetal **179** to yield BIM **180** in the absence of a catalyst (Scheme 64).³⁵⁵

Also 2-methylindole with ethyl acetate and sodium ethoxide,⁴⁰³ when refluxed in acetyl chloride^{404,405} or in acetyl cyanide and ethanolic potassium hydroxide^{406,407} gives the BIM **181** (eq 1). The same structure was also reported from the reaction of indole and acetic anhydride in acetic acid.⁴⁰⁸

Bis- and Trisindolylmethanes



Singh and co-workers have utilized oxazolidines and oxazines **182** for the synthesis of the BIM **183** as shown in Scheme 65.^{409,410} In this reaction, C2 of **182** is transferred first to one indole via the acid-catalyzed formation of imine from **182**. The intermediate is then attacked by a second indole to yield the BIM **183** in two steps.

A similar carbon transfer from 2-alkyl-4,5-dihydrooxazole **184** allows for the synthesis of yet another class of BIMs. In the proposed mechanism for this transformation, oxazol **184** is activated with acetic anhydride to facilitate the addition of indole followed by ring-opening and formation of the azafulven **185**. Addition of indole to **185** followed by elimination of the alcohol group and subsequent hydrogen

Scheme 65. Employment of Oxazolidines and Oxazines 182 in BIM Synthesis



Scheme 68. Synthesis of 193 from Tryptamine and Acetic Anhydride



transfer yield the intermediate **186**. Acylation of the latter produces the final product **187** (Scheme 66).⁴¹¹

In a different route, a product from indole and S-stabilized carbocation **188** was isolated with either structure **189** or **190** (Scheme 67).⁴¹² The authors were not able to distinguish between the two possible structures. In a subsequent paper, structure **190** was preferred, however without sufficient evidence.⁴¹³ Structure **190** was eventually established by hydrolysis of the product to the carbonyl compound **191** (Scheme 67).³⁵⁵

Treatment of tryptamine with hot acetic anhydride, acetic acid, and pyridine produces bisindolylethylene **193** as the sole product (Scheme 68).⁴¹⁴ This may be the result of intramolecular cyclization experienced by *N*-acetyltryptamine **192** and expulsion of the ethylamine side chain as shown in Scheme 68.

In an interesting report, indoles with ethers gave a variety of BIMs via iron-catalyzed C–H bond oxidation and C–O bond cleavage.⁴¹⁵ A plausible mechanism of reaction was

Scheme 66. Mechanism for the Synthesis of 187 from Indole and 2-alkyl-4,5-dihyrooxazole 184



Scheme 67. Reaction of Indole and Carbocation 188





Scheme 69. BIMs from Indoles and Ethers



Scheme 70. Fischer Indole Method Led to the Synthesis of 3,3'-BIMs 196



Scheme 71. Decomposition of 197



proposed and is presented in Scheme 69. H-abstraction from THF gives a radical intermediate that forms a complex with indole and iron(II). Product **194** is isolated upon oxidative coupling of the two organic ligands. The double indolation through a Friedel–Crafts alkylation reaction forms the corresponding BIMs (Scheme 69). It is noteworthy that addition of different indoles to the product **194** leads to the generation of unsymmetrical BIMs.

2.1.6. Miscellaneous Methods for the Synthesis of 3,3'-BIMs

There are many other useful methods that were reported for the synthesis of 3,3'-BIMs. Snyder and Eliel employed a Fischer indole synthesis for this purpose, from methylphenyl hydrazine and diketone **195** (Scheme 70).⁴¹⁶

Another modification by Leete involves the use of 3-hydroxymethylindoles, which when heated or refluxed in water produce formaldehyde and the corresponding BIMs without utilizing a catalyst.^{417,418} Also when a solution of gramine oxide **197** is heated in water to 100 °C, a polymeric material, bis(1*H*-indol-3-yl) methane, and formaldehyde are produced (Scheme 71).⁴¹⁹ The polymeric material of the reaction was probably formed from 3-hydroxymethylindole, which undergoes self-condensation and elimination of formaldehyde on heating.⁴²⁰

Campagne et al. have found that the FeCl₃—PtCl₂ couple catalyzes the one-pot formation of **199** through annulation/

Scheme 72. One-Pot Indolization and BIM Formation



Scheme 73. Conversion of Amino Alcohol 200 to BIM 201 with Ir and Rh Complexes



Scheme 74. Conversion of 191 to 203 with LAH and the Reverse Reaction with DDQ



Scheme 75. Formation of 204 from Indole in Acetic-Trifluoroacetic Anhydride







Friedel–Crafts alkylation from the substrate **198** and aldehydes (Scheme 72).⁴²¹ The mechanism is not easy to visualize, and it appears that indole formation occurs prior to the Friedel–Crafts step. The same reaction is also catalyzed by AuCl.^{422,423}

In 2008 Zanardi et al.⁴²⁴ reported the one-pot synthesis of **201** from the oxidative cyclization of 2-aminophenyl ethyl

Scheme 77. y-Irradiation of Indole to form BIM 211



Scheme 78. Treatment of *N*-Methylindole with MoO₅·POEt₃·MeOH



alcohol **200** to indole followed by the alkylation of the resulting indole by aldehydes that were obtained from the *in situ* oxidation of alcohols. This reaction is catalyzed by both dinuclear complexes of 1,2,4-trimethyltriazolium and iridium⁴²⁵ and rhodium. Alkylated indole **202** is produced as a byproduct for these reactions (Scheme 73).

Oddo and Toffoli reported the synthesis of 1,1-bis(1*H*-indol-3-yl)ethane from the reaction of 3-indolylmagnesium bromide and acetaldehyde.⁴²⁶ BIMs are also generated from indolylmagnesium iodide and aldehydes.^{427,428} The reaction

of indole magnesium bromide and its 2-methyl derivative with trioxane have been reported.⁴²⁹

The reduction of the ketone **191** with lithium aluminum hydride (LAH) and the reverse oxidation reaction of BIM **203** with 2,3-dichloro-5,6-dicyano-1,4-benzoquinone (DDQ) were described by Bergman et al. (Scheme 74).⁴³⁰

Indole in acetic-trifluoroacetic anhydride in ether at 20 °C gave crystals of BIM **204** in modest yield (Scheme 75).⁴³¹ The mechanism for this reaction is not straightforward, but it appears that the same type of mechanism for indole addition to a double bond occurs. The C–N bond in the indole that is attacked is destabilized by formation of the amide, while a new double bond is formed upon cleavage of the C–N bond. A second indole then reacts with the new double bond to yield **204**.

A similar observation was reported for indoles with *t*-BuNH₂/MeOCOCl that yield *N*1-carbomethoxylated indolylindolines **205** and BIM **206** (Scheme 76).⁴³²

By means of γ -irradiation of an aqueous solution of indole under argon atmosphere, in the presence of nitrous oxide and oxygen, 2,2-bis-(3-indolyl)indol-3(2*H*)-one **211** forms as the major product. A plausible mechanism for this reaction is provided in Scheme 77. Hydroxylation of indole in the presence of hydroxyl radicals that were generated *in situ* leads to the formation of the indoxyl **207**, and the latter is converted to indolin-3-one **208** by hydrogen abstraction followed by formation of the indoxyl radicals **209**.⁴³³ Presumably the indoxyl radicals **209** react with more indole to give indoxyl **210** and, finally, 2,2-bis-(3-indolyl)indol-3(2*H*)-one (**211**).⁴³³

Scheme 79. Rearrangement of Indole Substituents at Position 3 to Position 2







Scheme 81. TCT-Promoted Synthesis of 226



Indoles also react with oxidants or light presumably via the same mechanism to give 211.^{337,434-441} According to another procedure described by Seidel, pulverized indoles when treated with sodium nitrate and concentrated sulfuric acid yield 211.⁴⁴⁰ When *N*-methylindole is oxidized with MoO₅•POEt₃•MeOH (212), it yields three compounds: 213, 214, and 216. Further oxidation of 214 and the loss of one equivalent of hydride would result in the formation of the intermediate 215; the latter is converted to product 216 in 46% overall yield (Scheme 78).⁴⁴² Later Shen et al. reported the synthesis of 216 utilizing γ radiolysis of *N*-methylindole in the presence of Br₂.⁴⁴³

2.2. 2,2'-BIMs

It is well established that indoles substituted in position 3 (such as skatole **217**) and aldehydes usually give 2,2'-BIMs via the mechanism presented in Scheme 79. Formation of **218** and its rearrangement to **219** is followed by elimination of water to yield the cation intermediate **220**. Compound **220** reacts again with skatole and leads to the formation of 2,3'-BIM **221**. A final rearrangement would then give the 2,2'-BIM **222** as shown in Scheme 79.⁴⁴⁴ Dittmann and Pindur utilized controlled reaction conditions and isolated some of these intermediates. This enabled them to deduce the full mechanism for this reaction.⁴⁴⁵ The promotion of this reaction with HCl⁴⁴⁶⁻⁴⁴⁹ and montmorillonite K-10 clay are presented in the literature.⁴⁵⁰

Pindur prepared 2,2'-BIM **224** from tryptophan **223** and arylaldehydes. He also investigated the stereoisomers of the prepared compounds **224** (Scheme 80).^{451–455}

In the presence of catalytic amounts of cyanuric chloride or trichloro-1,3,5-triazine (TCT) indole-3-acetic acid **225** reacts with 4-methoxybenzaldehyde to yield the corresponding BIM **226** (87%, Scheme 81).⁴⁵⁶



Figure 12. Structure of yielded product from indole and acetone.





Scheme 83. Fischer-type Indole Synthesis



Noland et al. reported that indoles and acetone in acidic media yield the 2,2-BIM **227** (Figure 12).⁴⁵⁷ For the more examples, see Scheme 99.

There is one report in the literature about functionalization of 2,2'-BIMs⁴⁵⁸ in which **228** is acylated with cinnamoyl chloride and stannic chloride to produce the bis-chalcone **229** in 26% yield (Scheme 82).⁴⁵⁹

It is worth mentioning that during the large scale synthesis of indole **231** from DHP and the 4-fluorophenylhydrazine salt **230**, the major impurity formed during the indolization step was isolated by preparative chromatography and identified as the triol **232** (Scheme 83).⁴⁶⁰

Direct synthesis of 2,2'-BIMs from indoles that are unsubstituted in position 3 is impossible. However, Mahboodi et al. overcame this obstacle with an innovative method. 55,461,462 Their procedure involves the lithiation of N-phenylsulfonated indoles 233 in position 2 followed by treatment with CO_2 and then thionyl chloride. This reaction led to indolyl carboxylic acid chloride 234. The latter was coupled with another lithiated indolyl to form the bisindolylmethanones 235 (Scheme 84). Furthermore the desired compound 235 can be prepared by coupling of the respective aldehydes 236 and 2-lithiated indoles, followed by oxidation of the resulting carbinols 237 with pyridinium dichromate (PDC). Deprotection of the N-phenylsulfonated ketones 236 by tetra-nbutylammonium fluoride or sodium hydroxide is possible. The carbonyl group of 235 in the presence of hydrazine and alcoholic KOH solution (Wolf-Kishner reduction) is efficiently converted to CH2. It was also discovered that bis(1Hindol-2-yl)methanones 235 exhibit potent inhibition of FLT3 and platelet-derived growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase.55,462

Scheme 84. Synthesis of 2,2'-BIM from 2- and 3-Unsubstituted Indoles



Scheme 85. Synthesis of 2,2'-BIM 240



Scheme 86. Three Different Routes for the Synthesis of 2,3'-BIMs 244



Noguchi-Yachide et al. used this method to prepare the carbinol **238** and then converted it to BIM **239** in the presence of acidic media and Et_3SiH (Scheme 85). The latter was deprotected with Cs_2CO_3 , and 2,2'-bisindolylmethane **240** was isolated.⁴⁶³

2.3. 2,3'-BIMs

Usually the synthesis of 2,3'-BIMs is quite difficult. The reason for this is the higher reactivity of the indole ring at position 3, and controlling this is not possible. To overcome the lack of nucleophilic reactivity at position 2 of the indole ring a completely different mechanism is required.

Scheme 87. Employing Indole-2-carbonyl Chloride for the Synthesis of 2,3'-BIMs



Recently Bergman and his group have provided three different routes for the synthesis of 2,3'-BIMs.⁴⁶⁴ In the first route, Lewis acid-assisted acylation of the substituted indoles 241 is used to produce the corresponding ketones 242, followed by reduction with lithium aluminum hydride to yield 244. This reaction proceeds according to the same mechanism as before. In the second approach, position 2 of N-protected indole 241 is lithiated, followed by reaction with 1-benzenesulfonylindole-3-carboxaldehydes 243 to give the alcohol 246; the latter in turn was reduced to 244 (Scheme 86). The change in reactivity of the indole ring is most possibly initiated by the protection of the nitrogen atom with the strong electron-withdrawing sulfonate group. In the third route, the indole derivative 245 was treated with lithium diisopropyl amide (LDA) in tetrahydrofuran followed by 1-benzenesulfonylindole-3-carboxaldehydes 243 to produce the alcohol 246, which was then reduced with lithium aluminum hydride yielding 244 (Scheme 86).465

The same group also synthesized 249-251 using the first route as outlined in Scheme 87.⁴⁶⁶ Indole-2-carbonyl chloride reacts with both 247 and 248 and yields 249 (35%) and 250 (36%), respectively. Compound 251 is generated by the reaction of indole-2-carbonyl chloride with the two active positions on 247. This reaction produced compounds

Scheme 88. Synthesis of 255 as a Model of 2,3'-BIMs



255, 85%

Scheme 89. K-10 Clay Catalyzed Synthesis of 2,2'- and 2,3'-BIMs



249–**251**, which were efficiently used as intermediates for the preparation of natural products.

In a modification of this method, (1-benzenesulfonyl-3iodo-1*H*-indol-2-yl)(1-methoxymethyl-1*H*-indol-3-yl)methanone **255** is obtained through oxidation of the corresponding alcohol **254** with active manganese dioxide. The alcohol **254** is prepared by the reaction of the lithium derivative of **252** with 1-methoxymethyl-1*H*-indole-3-carbaldehyde **253** (Scheme 88).⁴⁶⁷

Montmorillonite K-10 clay was successfully used for the synthesis of new types of BIMs. For example, 3-methylindole reacts with *ortho-* or *meta-*nitrobenzaldehyde to yield 2,2'- and also 2,3'-bisindolyl methanes **257** and **258** in 63% and 27% yields (Scheme 89).⁴⁶⁸

A mechanism was proposed based on the Plancher rearrangement.^{469,470} The first rearrangement involves the usual migration of an arylalkyl group and leads to the formation of 2,2'-BIMs **257**. The second rearrangement involves the hitherto unreported migration of a methyl group, in preference to an arylalkyl group, and leads to the 2,3'-BIMs **258** (Scheme 90).⁴⁶⁸

Treatment of indole with PTSA in benzene provides the unusual 2,3'-indole trimer **259** (Scheme 91).⁴⁷¹ A similar migration also appears to occur from position 3 to 2. However, the same indole reaction in the presence of HCl or other protic acids gives the 3,3'-BIM isomer of **259**.^{472,473}

Giannini and his group found that indole and 5-hydroxypentanal in methanolic hydrochloric acid afford the 2,3'-BIM **260** in 45% yield (Scheme 92).⁴⁷⁴ It is worth mentioning that when Dy(OTf)₃ was used as catalyst, 3,3'-BIMs became

Scheme 90. Plancher Rearrangement in the Synthesis of 257 and 258



Scheme 91. 2,3'-BIM 259 from Indole



Scheme 92. Synthesis of 260 from Indole and 5-Hydroxypentanal in HCl



the predominant product. It appears that protic catalysts favor the formation of 2,3'-BIMs.

The Plancher rearrangement is clearly distinguished in the synthesis of indolocarbazols. Although von Dobeneck and Maas investigated the reaction of 3,3'-BIMs and aldehydes under acidic conditions,⁴⁷⁵ they assigned the structure of the products to indolo[2,3-*b*]carbazoles **261**. The same products are observed for the reaction of indole with 4-dimethylaminobenzaldehyde.⁴⁷⁶ Subsequent studies by a different group proved that the correct structure of the reaction is indolo[3,2-*b*]carbazoles **262** (Figure 13).⁴⁷⁷

Noland and Venkiteswaran suggested structure **263** for the isolated product from the reaction between indole and acetophenone in ethanolic hydrochloric acid (Scheme 93).⁴⁷⁸

1-Substituted indol-2-ylmethanols similarly give indolo[3,2b]carbazoles **262** on treatment with boron trifluoride etherate



Figure 13. Indolo[2,3-*b*]carbazoles 261 and indolo[3,2-*b*]carbazoles 262.

Scheme 93. Reaction of Indole and PhCOMe in HCl Solution



Scheme 94. Reaction of Indole and CF₃CHO in EtOH



Scheme 95. Two-Step Synthesis of Indolocarbazole 270



in benzene Figure 13.⁴⁷⁹ Maki and co-workers reported the formation of compounds **266**, **267**, and **268** from the reaction of trifluoroacetaldehyde and indole at 140–150 °C in solvent-free conditions, after workup with ethanol. A plausible mechanism for these conversions via the intermediate **265** is provided in Scheme 94.⁴⁸⁰ It appears that this mechanism may be useful to explain the formation of other indolocarbazoles.

A modified synthesis for the novel 6-monosubstituted 5,11dihydroindolo[3,2-*b*]carbazoles **270** is accomplished by a three-stage one-pot procedure involving condensation of indole and an aldehyde to afford 3,3'-BIMs, followed by isomerization to 2,3'-BIMs **269**. The latter is converted to the corresponding 6-monosubstituted indolo[3,2-*b*]carbazoles **270** in good overall yield (Scheme 95). The reaction proceeds via an acid-catalyzed intramolecular reaction with triethyl orthoformate.⁴⁸¹ Gu et al. reported the same product **270** but when triethyl orthoester instead of triethyl orthoformate was used.⁴⁸²

Recently a facile synthesis of 6,12-diaryl-5,11-dihydroindolo[3,2-*b*]carbazoles **272** from aldehydes and indole catalyzed by HI followed by oxidation of the intermediate **271**

Scheme 96. Two-Step Synthesis of Indolo[3,2-*b*]carbazoles 272



with I₂ has been developed (Scheme 96).⁴⁸³ Similar indolo[3,2-*b*]carbazoles **272** were obtained from the reaction of 4,6-dimethoxyindole and aldehydes in the presence of phosphoryl chloride.⁴⁸⁴ The chemistry and applications of indolocarbazoles were recently reviewed, and numerous additional examples of this reaction are reported.^{485,486}

New 2,3'-BIMs **276** and **277** are obtained from the oxidation of indolyl-3-acetic acid **273** catalyzed by horseradish peroxidase (denoted as [O] in Scheme 97). The mechanism for the formation of 3-[(2-indol-3-ylmethyl)indol-3ylmethyl]oxindole (**276**) and 2-(indol-3-ylmethyl)-indolyl-3-acetic acid (**277**) is postulated in Scheme 97.⁴⁸⁷ It is proposed that **273** loses CO₂ and is converted to azafulven **274**. The azafulven **274** is converted to **275** under oxidative conditions. The formation of these intermediates assists with understanding the formation of the final products **276** and **277**. The elimination of CH₂O is a typical example of a reversed aldol-type condensation.

Indole-3-carbinol exhibits important biological activity and is a naturally occurring modulator of carcinogenesis. Its

Scheme 97. Effect of Horseradish Peroxidase on 273



activation depends on the reaction media. In a series of investigations, it was found that indole-3-carbinol was converted under mild aqueous conditions to a series of cyclic and acyclic oligomeric products **203** and **278–283** in low yields (Figure 14).^{488–493}

The trimer **280** was also produced from indole and formaldehyde in the presence of H_2SO_4 .⁴⁹⁴ Other derivatives of **280** were isolated from the reaction of indole-2- or -3-carbinols and PTSA.⁴⁹⁵ The pyrolysis of 3-(diethylaminom-ethyl)-indolehydrochloride gave a yield of 25% (Figure 14).⁴⁹⁶ Recently, Bjeldanes and Staub showed that the

reaction of 3-(dimethylaminomethyl)-indole and dimethyl sulfate in the presence of sodium ethoxide affords the trimer **280** in approximately 75% yield.⁴⁹⁷ An *N*-methyl derivative of **280** was unexpectedly isolated from the reaction of 2-hydroxymethyl-1-methylindole and α -bromoacetone.⁴⁹⁸

Leete and Marion reported that 3-hydroxymethylindole in hydrochloric acid solution is converted to the polymeric compound **284** as outlined in Scheme 98.⁴²⁰

Chatterjee et al. investigated the electrophilic substitution of indoles with acetone.^{499–501} They found that indoles react with acetone in the presence of boron trifluoride to yield the



Figure 14. Possible reactions of indole-3-carbinol in acidic media.

Scheme 98. A Mechanism for the Conversion of 3-Hydroxymethylindole to 284







two BIMs **285** and **286** (Scheme 99).⁵⁰² In the first step, three acetone units are added to positions 1, 2, and 3 of the indole while an equimolar amount of water is simultaneously eliminated to form alkene substituents. Next, the central alkene is attacked by a molecule of indole from position 3. The resulting intermediate then undergoes intramolecular cyclization to form **285**. The latter again undergoes intramolecular attack of the last added indole at positon 2 with concerted addition of a fourth molecule of acetone. In the last step, H₂O is eliminated to form the polycyclic compound **286** (Scheme 99).

286

Another example of the formation of trimeric and tetrameric 2,3'-BIMs was reported. The tetramer **288**, the trimer **289**, and also the 3,3'-BIM **290** were isolated when the indolic alcohol **287** was treated under elevated thermal conditions (Scheme 100).⁵⁰³ It is clear that these transformations are happening through nucleophlic substitution with subsequent elimination of formaldehyde.

Bergman and his group isolated the indolic compound **292** after the Diels–Alder self-cyclization reaction of **291** followed by a hydrogen shift reaction (Scheme 101).³³³

Finally in an alternative method, Jackson et al. prepared 2,3'-bisindolyl methane **296** from indoline-2,3-dione **87** as shown in Scheme $102.^{504}$ The ring-opening of isatin **87**





289, 44%



Scheme 101. Self Cyclization of Indole 291



Scheme 102. Multistep Synthesis of 2,3'-BIM 296



undergoing alkaline hydrolysis in DMSO produced the amine **293**. Reaction of the latter with 2-chloro-1-(1*H*-indol-3-yl)-ethanone followed by ring closure yielded compound **294** in 20% yield. Ring-opening of **294** and consequent formation of the methanone **295** (in 80% yield) occurred under



Figure 15. Yuehchukene (YCH).

Scheme 103. Dimerization of 298 To Produce YCH



conditions where aqueous NaOH is heated to reflux. Reduction of **295** with $LiAlH_4$ produced the 2,3'-BIM **296**.

2.4. Yuehchukenes

Since yuehchukene (YCH) **297** is a special kind of 2,3'-BIM, the synthesis and chemistry of this BIM are presented in the separate section. Yuehchukene, a novel type of dimeric indole, is a natural product. The compound was given the Chinese name of the plant (*Murraya paniculata*) from which it was isolated, namely, "yueh-chu". It was isolated in racemic form, in trace quantities (<18 ppm), from the roots of the plant (Figure 15).^{505,506}

YCH exhibits anti-implantation activity in rats⁵⁰⁶ and mice^{507,508} and moderate activity in guinea pigs.⁵⁰⁹ YCH is considered to be a potential fertility-regulating agent.

It has usually been synthesized from the dimerization of β -(dehydroprenyl)indole **298** (Scheme 103).^{505,510,511} β -(Dehydroprenyl)indole **298** undergoes tautomerization to generate a diene and dienophile required for the Diels–Alder reaction. The adduct **299** experiences intramolecular cylization to give YCH.

Therefore the synthesis of suitable precursors for **298** has been an attractive target. E- β -(3-Hydroxy-3-methylbute-nyl)indole **300**⁵¹² and β -(1-hydroxy-3-methylbut-3-enyl)indole **301**^{511,513} have been constructed for this purpose. These precursors, under the right conditions, yield YCH in 25% and 26% yields, respectively (Figure 16).



Figure 16. Precursors for YCH Synthesis.









Other suitable precursors are **302** and **303**. When a mixture of these compounds is heated in a neutral solution of ethylene glycol at 165–170 °C, YCH is isolated in 42% yield. This one-step reaction is considered to give β -(dehydroprenyl)indole **298** first, via elimination of 3-formylindole (recovered quantitatively), followed by a subsequent Diels–Alder reaction (Scheme 104).⁵¹⁴

An attractive route (Scheme 105) for the synthesis of YCH involves the conversion of the diene **304** to **305** followed by intramolecular acylation to obtain the key tetracyclic intermediate **306**. Stereoselective transformation of the ketone **306** to the α -benzoate **308** via the alcohol **307** is followed by the S_N2 displacement of the benzoate with the indol-3-yl group and subsequent removal of the N-protection in **309** to give the bis-indole **310**.^{515,516}

YCH and its epimer **319** were also prepared according to the method provided by Kutney et al. (Scheme 106).^{517,518} In this method, isophorone **311** has been selected as starting material, which is converted to lithium carboxylate **312** followed by reduction of the ketone to the hydroxyl carboxylic acid **313**. Compound **313** is treated with indolyl magnesium iodide **314** to yield **315**. *trans*-Ketone **317** is obtained from the conversion of the carboxylic acid **315** to the acyl chloride **316** followed by treatment with indolyl magnesium iodide **314**. *trans*-Ketone **317** is used as an intermediate for the synthesis of the 6a-epimer of YCH, **319**.

Scheme 106. Synthesis of YCH and Its Epimer 319 Starting from Isophorone 311



Scheme 107. YCH Synthesis via Formation of the Diol 321



Also **317** in the presence of MeONa is converted to the *cis*ketone **318**, a known intermediate for the synthesis of YCH.

Methoxycarbonylation of isophorone **311** with methyl cyanoformate, followed by sequential reduction of the 3-keto ester **320** with sodium borohydride in methanol and then lithium aluminum hydride in diethyl ether, yielded the diol **321** (Scheme 107).⁵¹⁹ Treatment of **321** with indole and a LiClO₄–Et₂O solution containing a catalytic amount of acetic acid gave **322** after 1.5 h at ambient temperature in 86% yield. No reaction is observed in the absence of lithium perchlorate. Treatment of **322** with an excess of *tert*-

butoxymagnesium bromide in THF followed by the addition of 1,1'-(azodicarbonyl)dipiperidine **323** affords an 81% yield of the aldehyde **324**. Benzoylation of **324** with benzoyl chloride gives **325**, followed by treatment of the latter with lithium diisopropylamide to give a 65% yield of the tetracyclic alcohol **326**. Oxidation of **326** with alkoxymagnesium bromide in the presence of **323** in THF gives rise to the *trans*-fused ketone **318** in 80% yield. Epimerization of **318** to the *cis*-fused ketone followed by reduction and indolization employing the Kutney protocol (see Scheme 106)^{517,518} affords YCH in 50% overall yield.

Scheme 108. YCH Synthesis via Activation of C2 in Indole by the Katritzky Method



Bergman and Venemalm introduced yet another route for the synthesis of YCH (Scheme 108).^{520–522} In the first step after protection of the indole nitrogen, lithiation of C-2 allows (Katritzky method for activation of C2 in indole)⁵²³ for the reaction of the indole with monoterpenoid aldehyde **327** to yield the alcohol **328** in 61%. The alcohol **328** is oxidized with MnO₂ and converted to the 2-acylindole **329**. Cyclization of **329** to **318** with TFA and reduction of **318** produces the alcohol **330**, which upon treatment with indole yields YCH in 67% (Scheme 108). Note that the nucleophilic attack from **329** to **318** occurs from the C3 atom on the indole ring.

Naka et al. have modified the Bergman method for the synthesis of YCH with a fluorous-tagged indole **331** as starting material (Figure 17). This tag allows for ease of separation of the product in every step.⁵²⁴

Ishikura et al. employed a palladium catalyst for the carbonylation and cross-coupling reaction of indolylborates **332** with vinyl triflates **333** to prepare 2-acylindole **334**. Compound **334** is converted to **335** by acid catalysis and then used as precursor for the synthesis of YCHs (Scheme 109).^{525–527}



Figure 17. Fluorous-tagged indole 331.

The gold complex **336** catalyzes the formation of the asymmetric YCH derivatives **337** and **338** in 45% and 28% yields, respectively. The reaction makes use of an indole molecule that adds to the triple bond of 3,5-bis(trifluorom-ethyl)phenylacetylene (Scheme 110).³⁸⁹

Giannini et al. found that both 3,3'-BIMs **339** and 2,3'-BIMs **340** in the presence of diethylaminosulfur trifluoride (DAST) rearrange to the cyclo forms of BIMs **341** and **342** (Scheme 111).^{474,528}

Using the mentioned synthetic methods, the structure– activity relationship (SAR) of YCH was studied for the following analogues of YCH:^{529,530} **343**,^{531,532} **344**,⁵³³ **345**,⁵³⁴

Scheme 110. Gold Complex 336 Promoted Synthesis of Asymmetric YCHs



Scheme 109. Palladium Cross-Coupling in the Synthesis of YCHs



Scheme 111. Rearangments of BIMs with DAST



346, ^{515a} **347**, ^{515b} **348**, ^{535,536} **349**, ^{537,538} **350**, ⁵³⁹ **351**, ⁵⁴⁰ precursor **352**, ⁵⁴¹ **353**, ⁵⁴² **354**⁵⁴³ (Figure 18).

2.5. Other BIMs

In addition to 3,3'-, 2,3'-, and 2,2'-BIMs, numerous interesting types of other BIMs are known and are presented in this section.

For example, asymmetric 1,1'-BIM **356** is isolated from the reaction of the dimer **355**, formed from 3-hydroxy-2,3dimethylindolenine, and formalin in the presence of an acid. However, under milder reaction conditions (more dilute acid and shorter reaction times), the starting material **355** was



Figure 18. YCH derivatives.



Scheme 112. Dimer 355 and CH₂O at Different pH



Scheme 113. Synthesis of the Carbonylic BIM 358



converted exclusively to the crystalline *homo* compound **357**. Acid treatment of **357** gives **356** quantitatively (Scheme 112).⁵⁴⁴ The reaction to produce **357** is not sensitive to peroxides or oxygen, which are normally excluded for the direct conversion to **356**.

Also 5-substituted indoles react with carbonyldiimidazole to yield the carbonyl compound **358** under basic conditions (Scheme 113).⁵⁴⁵

The reactions of phosgene⁵⁴⁶ and ethyl chloroformate⁵⁴⁷ on an indole Grignard reagent have been studied. Bergman et al. investigated the careful cyclization reaction of indole and the indole Grignard reagent with phosgene. They found that in certain solvents and with heating phosgene reacts with indolylmagnesium bromide to give compounds such as **359–363** (Figure 19).⁴³⁰

Another example of 1,1'-BIM formation follows from treatment of 4,6-dimethoxy-3-arylindoles **364** with triflic anhydride in acetone to produce the pyrroloindole spirodimer **365** and the indolylpyrroloindoles **366** (Scheme 114).⁵⁴⁸



Figure 19. The products from $COCl_2$ and indolylmagnesium bromide.

When methyl ketones react with **364** (R = Me) in methanolic acid for a similar reaction to that in Scheme 114, then the 1,2'-BIM **366** is observed as the major product.⁵⁴⁹

A similar structure to that of **366** is obtained for the reaction between indole derivatives **368** and 4-hydroxy-4-methyl-2-pentanone **367** to produce the dimer **371** (Scheme 115). The BIM dimer is generated with the aid of the BF₃-catalyzed self-condensation of acetone. Condensation of the ketone **367** with **368** gives the intermediate **369**, which acts as the electrophile at the *gem*-dimethyl alcohol site for a Friedel–Crafts-type process at the 2-position of a second equivalent of **368** to form the dimeric species **370**. It is probably due to the steric hindrance of the allylic alcohol site next to the indole core (the other tertiary alcohol) that the intramolecular process occurs only at the less hindered *gem*-dimethyl alcohol position. Finally, an intramolecular cyclization of **370** results in the formation of the dimer **371** (Scheme 115).⁵⁵⁰

By blocking of position 3 in 3-propylindole, the BIM formation reaction with 1-piperidinomethanol **372** is forced to cyclize at position 2 and the calix[3]arene **373** is isolated in acetic acid after a period of 3.5 weeks (Scheme 116).⁵⁵¹ This is a novel 1,2'-BIM calix[3]arene that was not previously reported.

Thesing found that 3-trimethylaminomethylindole **374** in aqueous sodium hydroxide gives 1,3'-BIM **375** also via a S_N2 mechanism (Scheme 117).⁵⁵²

Treatment of 3-chloro-3-methylbut-1-yne with aqueous KOH and a catalytic amount of dibenzo-18-crown-6 in the presence of 3-formylindole under reflux conditions in THF gives a mixture that was separated to afford two bis-indoles, 3-[(*E*)-3-methyl-3-(3-formylindol-1-yl)but-1-enyl]indole **303**



Shiri et al.



Scheme 116. Cyclization of 3-Propylindole and 372 after 25 Days



Scheme 117. Behavior of 374 in Basic Solution



(6%) and 3-[3-methyl-1-(3-formylindol-1-yl)but-2-enyl]indole **302** (44%), as well as 3-(1,1-dimethylprop-2-ynyl)indole **378** (8%) (Scheme 118).⁵¹⁴ The alkyne **378** was considered to be derived from the electrophilic addition of the carbocation **376** at C-3 to the 3-formylindole and subsequent decarbonylation of the intermediate. Electrophilic addition of the carbone **377** at C-1 to the β -carbon of the indolide







anion **379** and subsequent decarbonylation, on the other hand, would lead to the formation of the indole **298** as the reactive intermediate. Further condensation of the anion **379** at the C-4 and C-2 positions of the side chain of **298** gives the β -prenylindoles **303** and **302**, respectively. The proposed mechanism for this reaction is presented in Scheme 118.⁵¹⁴

The indole derivative **382** is prepared from the Fischer indole cyclization of hydrazine **380** and acetal **381**. 2,5-BIM **384** is isolated in 20% yield as byproduct via the intermediate **383** (Scheme 119).⁵⁵³ Compound **384** is a rare model of 2,5'-BIMs.

Photolysis of α -diazo ketone **385** affords the indolylketene **386**, which is only stable below 58 K. Above this temperature, tetrameric indole **387** forms in high yield (Scheme 120).^{554–556}

In an interesting study, Pindur and Schiffl prepared 6,6'-BIMs **389** as a novel form of BIMs from the reaction of 2,3-substituted indoles **388** and aldehydes (Scheme 121).^{557,558} The obvious reason for this unique reaction is steric hindrance exerted by the bulky substituents of the indole ring.





2,7'-BIM **392** was reported from the reaction of 7-hydroxymethyl indole **390** and indole **391** via the $S_N 2$ reaction activated with AcOH by Black et al. (Scheme 122).^{559,560} Also, the synthesis of 7,7'-BIMs **394** was effected from the indole **393** and appropriate aldehydes in acidic media in 70–100% yield (Scheme 122).⁵⁶¹

Black et al. in an interesting study have found that the 5,7-dimethoxyindoles **395** selectively alkylated with aldehydes at C4 in acidic media to give 4,4'-BIMs **396** in more than 90% yield (Scheme 123). However, reaction with *o*-phthaldialdehyde results in the formation of a new ring between C3 and C4 and the formation of the trypticene analog **398** in high yield (Scheme 123). It is likely that the initial reaction takes place at C4 (as **397**), followed by cyclization at the less nucleophilic C3 positions. It is worth mentioning that this is the only example of indoles unsubstituted at C3 that are rather attached at C4. This lack of activity at the C3 position may be due to the presence of the methyl carboxylate group that will deactivate the pyrrolic ring. The presence of the two substituted OMe groups on the benzene ring should also activate position C4.⁵⁶²

Isomeric BIM **400** was isolated from the reaction of yohimbine **399** and 4-dimethylaminobenzaldehyde in the presence of methanolic hydrogen choloride (Scheme 124).⁵⁶³









Black et al. have focused on the synthesis of calix[*n*]indoles. They reported for the first time that the indole **401** undergoes addition to a range of aryl aldehydes in methanolic hydrochloric acid to give high yields (79–87%) of the 2,2'-BIMs **402**. These BIMs exhibit regioselective addition at C-2 rather than at C-7 (Scheme 125).^{458,564,565} In contrast to that, treatment of the indole **401** with the same aryl aldehydes and phosphoryl chloride when heated to reflux in chloroform gives the calix[3]indoles **403** in variable yields 10–81%. The calix[3]indoles **403** are also formed in similar yields from the rearrangement of 2,2'-BIMs **402** on treatment with phosphoryl chloride under reflux conditions in chloroform (Scheme 125).

Calix[*n*]indoles form when 3-methylindole is replaced by 3-aryl-7-hydroxymethyl-4,6-dimethoxyindoles **404**,⁵⁵⁹ 3-aryl-2-hydroxymethyl-4,6-dimethoxyindoles **405**,⁵⁵⁹ indolylgly-oxylamide **406**, and **407** (Figure 20).^{566,567}

It was also found that BIMs **408** undergo formylation in the presence of POCl₃ and DMF and when subsequently reduced with NaBH₄ under protic acid media form calix[4]-indoles **409** (Scheme 126).⁵⁶⁸

By means of a similar method, some alternative BIMs containing a benzofuran moiety such as **410** and **411** were synthesized (Figure 21).⁵⁶⁹

3. TIMs

In the preparation of 3,3',3''-TIMs **412**, the required source of carbon in the center of the indole moieties was intensively studied. The most popular and logic central carbon source for TIM formation should have three leaving groups. As such, orthoformates were widely used with indoles in the presence of a catalyst such as AcOH,^{570,571} PTSA,⁵⁷² H₂SO₄,^{264,476} 5-sulfosalicylic acid,⁵⁷³ clay K-10,⁵⁷⁴ or I₂ (Scheme 127).⁵⁷⁵

TIMs are also obtained from the reaction of indoles and acetic-formic anhydride 413^{431} or diethoxycarbenium salts $414^{355,576}$ and diethyl carbonate (Figure 22).⁵⁷⁷

Slice and Stanovnik synthesized tris(2-methyl-1-*H*-indol-3-yl)methane **416** via addition of 2-methylindole to com-

Scheme 122. 2,7'-BIMs 392 and 7,7'-BIMs 394





Scheme 124. Bisindolization of Yohimbine 399



pound **415**. This required the addition of *N*,*N*-dimethylformamide dimethyl acetal (DMFDMA) to the 2-methylindole (Scheme 128).⁵⁷⁸

Heating of 4-chloroquinazoline **417** with 2-methylindole leads to the formation of 4-(2-methylindol-3-yl) quinazoline







Scheme 126. Calix[4]indoles 409 Starting from 408



418 and tris(2-methylindol-3-yl)methane 416 (Scheme 129).⁵⁷⁹ In this reaction, C2 in **417** appears to be transferred to the source of central carbon between the indoles in 416.

Another useful method for the synthesis of asymmetric 3,3',3"-TIMs **419** requires the use of 3-formylindoles that react with indoles, mediated by protic acids^{97,99,431,580–585} such as Zeokarb-225, ³⁴⁶ Zr(DS)₄, ²⁶⁹ NH₄Cl, ⁵⁸⁶ I₂, ⁵⁸⁷ Ru^{3+, 588} and zeolites⁵⁸⁹ (Scheme 130). Very recently, acidic ionic liquid [hmim]HSO₄ in ethanol has been used for this purpose and a comprehensive library of asymmetrical 3,3',3"-TIMs have been synthesized.⁵⁹⁰



Figure 21. Structure of BIMs 410 and 411.

Scheme 127. Synthesis of 3,3',3"-TIMs 412



It was reported that TIMs or N-acetylated TIMs were synthesized with high yields upon treatment of indoles with indole-3carboxaldehydes in acetic acid and acetic anhydride.591

Mahato and his group discovered that when 1-methylindole, dichloroacetyl chloride, and AlCl₃ (ratio of 1:0.4:1) are reacted at

$$H_{3C} \xrightarrow{O} H$$
 [HC(OEt)₂]⁺ [X]⁻

414

Figure 22. Acetic-formic anhydride 413 and diethoxycarbenium salts 414.

Scheme 128. Synthesis of 3,3',3"-TIM 416

413







416



Figure 20. Indoles used for the synthesis of calix[*n*]indoles.

Scheme 129. Reaction of 4-Chloroquinazoline 417 with 2-Methylindole



Scheme 130. Synthesis of TIMs from 3-Formylindoles and Indoles



Scheme 131. Reaction of 1-Methylindole and Cl₂CHCOCl



Scheme 132. TIM 421 from 420 and 1-Methylindole



102-105 °C in nitrobenzene, 3-acylated indole **420**, TIM **421**, and the tetramer **422** are isolated (Scheme 131).⁵⁹²

The formation of TIM **421** is rationalized as shown in Scheme 132. The usual Friedel–Crafts acylation of 1-methylindole produces the normal 3-acylated product **420**, which presumably on decarbonylation degrades to form **423** (Scheme 132).⁵⁹² Addition of 1-methylindole in the presence of a Lewis acid produces the TIM **421**.

Heating of an equimolar amount of indole with ethyl 3-ethoxymethylene-2,4-dioxovalerate **424** in ethanol gives a mixture of **425** and **426** in 12% and 19% yields, respectively (Scheme 133).⁵⁹³ The yield of TIM **426** in this

Scheme 133. Reaction of 424 and Indole



Scheme 134. Reaction of 427 and 2-Methylindole in Protic Media



Scheme 135. Reaction of 3-Formylindole and 3-Methylindole







reaction was increased to 42% by using 2 equiv of indole. Also treatment of compound **425** with HCl yields 3-indole



431, >90%

OMe

NR

CO₂Me

Scheme 138. One-Pot Indolization and TIM Synthesis



carboxaldehyde. A plausible mechanism for the formation of the TIM **426** from **425** is shown in Scheme 133.⁵⁹³

Bergman demonstrated that 1,1-bis(2-methyl-3-indolyl)ethane **427** is converted to the TIM **416** (90% yield) when refluxed in the presence of 2-methylindole and ethanolic hydrochloric acid (Scheme 134).³⁵⁵

Scheme 139. Bromoderivative of Bengacarboline 440



Figure 23. Bengacarboline (434).

Scheme 140. Cleavage of 441 to 442



Orthoformates were also used for the synthesis of 2,2',2''-TIMs in the reaction with 3-substituted indoles catalyzed by HCl.^{576,594,595}

Chakrabarty and Sarkar reported that montmorillonite K-10 clay mediates the reaction of indole-3-carboxaldehyde and 3-methylindole to afford 2,2',3"-TIM **428** and the unusual 2,2',2"-TIM **429** in 50% and 33% yields, respectively (Scheme 135). The reaction requires extended reaction times.⁵⁹⁶ The same product range was reported for the same reaction mediated by iodine.⁵⁹⁷

2,3-Dimethyl indole in the presence of ethyl orthoformate or ethyl orthothioformate and HBF₄ affords the 5,5',5''-TIM or 6,6',6''-TIM **430** (Scheme 136).⁵⁹⁸ This is again an



Scheme 141. Functionalization of TIM 426



example where the benzene ring of the indole is forced to react as result of the introduction of steric hindrance on the normal active sites of the five-membered indole ring (See Scheme 124).⁵⁹⁸

A rare example of 3,4',4''-TIMs **431** has been reported by the Black group.⁵⁶² 3,4',4''-TIM **431** was obtained in excellent yield from methyl carboxylate **395** and 3-formylindole in acidic methanol (Scheme 137). For more details of the reaction, see also Scheme 123.

2-(Phenylethynyl)aniline **432** utilizes AuCl as a catalyst in acetonitrile under reflux conditions, followed by the addition of *N*-methyl-2-formylindole, to give the TIM **433** in 53% (Scheme 138).⁴²²

Bengacarboline (**434**) is an inhibitor of topoisomerase II and displays *in vitro* cytotoxicity on a wide range of tumor cell lines. It was isolated from the Fijian ascidian *Didemnum* sp (Figure 23).⁵⁹⁹

Pouilhes et al. have reported the total synthesis of the bromoderivative of bengacarboline **440**. As shown in Scheme 139, the synthesis starts from 3-indole carboxylic acid **435**, followed by protection and treatment with 6-bromotryptamine to yield **436**. Compound **436** cyclizes to form **437**, which upon hydrolysis affords **438**. The intermediate **438** reacts with 6-bromotryptamine for the second time to yield **439**, which is converted to **440** in the presence of TFA (Scheme 139).⁶⁰⁰

The same authors also reported the multistep synthesis of (\pm) -bengacarboline from indol-3-carboxylic acid and tryptamine.⁶⁰¹

Trisindolylmethanes **441** are readily cleaved by acids (Scheme 140), presumably as a consequence of the formation of a quaternary ammonium ion. In a study of the interaction of **441** with acid, Konig⁶⁰² isolated the indolene-3-indole **442** as the perchlorate salt. Berti and Marchetti also synthesized and investigated the reactivity of compounds **442**. They were

able to add Grignard reagents and hydrides to **442** to form the corresponding products.⁶⁰³

Kirkus et al. prepared new triindolylmethane-based compounds **443–447** including those containing reactive functional groups from indole as shown in Scheme 141. They investigated thermal, optical, photophysical, and photoelectrical properties of compounds **443–447**.⁶⁰⁴

4. Conclusions

The synthesis of bis- and trisindolyl methanes (BIMs and TIMs) forms a modest but important field of chemistry. Although the chemistry of BIM and TIM synthesis has been known for slightly more than a century, the bulk of the discoveries have been made since 1990. This review demonstrates the versatility of the condensation of indoles and aldehydes and other functional groups with reasonable yields. This review presents a collection of highly interesting and useful methods for the synthesis of different types of BIMs and TIMs. We dedicate this review to all the researchers that have contributed to this field of chemistry, and we hope that it will inspire current and future chemists to utilize and expand the field of bisindolyl methane and trisindolyl methane synthesis.

5. Abbreviations

BIMs	bisindolyl methanes
bupy	1-butylpyridinium
CAN	cerium ammonium nitrate
CYPs	cytochromes P450
DAST	diethylaminosulfur trifluoride
DDQ	2,3-dichloro-5,6-dicyano-1,4-benzoquinone
DMFDMA	dimethyl formamide dimethyl acetal
FPS	p -(ω -sulfonic-perfluoroalkylated)polystyrene
HMTA	hexamethylenetetramine

HMTAB	hexamethylenetetraamine-bromine
LAH	lithium aluminum hydride
LDA	lithium diisopropyl amide
MW	microwave
PDC	pyridinium dichromate
PEG	poly(ethylene glycol)
PTFA	pyridinium trifluoroacetate
PTSA	para-toluenesulfonic acid
SSA	silica sulfuric acid
[Cu(3,4-tmt-	tetramethyltetra-3,4-pyridinoporphyrazinato cop-
ppa)]	per(II) methyl sulfate
$(MeSO_4)_4$	
TCA	trichloro acetic acid
TCT	trichloro-1,3,5-triazine
TEAF	triethylamine formic acid
TFA	trifluoro acetic acid
TIMs	trisindolyl methanes
TPP	triphenyl phosphonium perchlorate
triflate	trifluoromethanesulfonate
YCH	yuehchukene

6. Acknowledgments

We thank the Alzahra University and Bu-Ali Sina University and the Elite National Foundation (Iran) for financial support to our research group. We thank Dr. Grant Boyle from UKZN for proof-reading the manuscript.

7. References

- (1) Sundberg, R. J. *The Chemistry of Indoles*; Academic Press: New York, 1970.
- (2) Holmstedt, B., Lindgren, J. E., Plowman, T., Rivier, L., Schultes, R. E. and Tovar, O. *Indole alkaloids in Amazonian Myristicaceae: field and laboratory research*. Harvard Botanical Museum Leaflets, 1980.
- (3) Saxton, J. E. In Chemistry Heterocyclic Compounds, Indoles; Wiley: New York, 1983; Vol. 25.
- (4) Sundberg, R. J. Indoles; Academic Press: San Diego, CA, 1996.
- (5) Gribble, G. W. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 2000, 1045.
- (6) Humphrey, G. R.; Kuethe, J. T. Chem. Rev. 2006, 106, 2875.
- (7) Comprehensive Heterocyclic Chemistry III; Katritzky, A. R., Ramsden, C. A., Scriven, E. F. V., Taylor, R. J. K., Eds.; Elsevier Science & Technology: Amsterdam, 2008; Vol. 3.
- (8) Joule, J. A. In Science of Synthesis; Thomas, E. J., Ed.; Georg Thieme Verlag: Stuttgart, Germany, and New York, 2000; Vol. 10, pp 361– 652.
- (9) Lingens, F.; Goebel, W. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, Gen. Subj. 1967, 148, 70.
- (10) Porter, J. K.; Bacon, C. W.; Robbing, J. D.; Himmelsbach, D. S.; Higman, H. C. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1977, 25, 88.
- (11) Fahy, E.; Potts, B. C. M.; Faulkner, D. J.; Smith, K. J. Nat. Prod. 1991, 54, 564.
- (12) Kam, T. S. Alkaloids, Chemical and Biological Perspectives; Pergamon: Amsterdam, 1999.
- (13) Irie, T.; Kubushirs, K.; Suzuki, K.; Tsukazaki, K.; Umezawa, K.; Nozawa, S. Anticancer Res. 1999, 31, 3061.
- (14) Hong, C.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Biochem. Pharmacol. 2002, 63, 1085.
- (15) Porszasz, J.; Gibiszer-Porszasz, K.; Foldeak, S.; Matkovics, B. *Experientia* 1965, 21, 93.
- (16) Kuethe, J. T. Chimia 2006, 60, 543.
- (17) Foldeak, S.; Czombas, J.; Matkovis, B. Acta Phys. Chem. 1965, 11, 115.
- (18) Bifulco, G.; Bruno, I.; Minale, L.; Riccio, R.; Calignano, A.; Debitus, C. J. Nat. Prod. **1994**, *57*, 1294.
- (19) Bifulco, G.; Bruno, I.; Riccio, R.; Lavayre, J.; Bourdy, G. J. Nat. Prod. 1995, 58, 1254.
- (20) Safe, S.; Papineni, S.; Chintharlapalli, S. Cancer Lett. 2008, 269, 326.
- (21) Bonnesen, C.; Eggleston, I. M.; Hayes, J. D. *Cancer Res.* 2001, *61*, 6120.
- (22) Zeligs, M. A., U.S. Patent 6,689,387, 2004.
- (23) Anderton, M. J.; Manson, M. M.; Verschoyle, R.; Gescher, A.; Steward, W. P.; Williams, M. L.; Mager, D. E. *Drug Metab. Dispos.* 2004, *32*, 632.
- (24) Carter, T. H.; Liu, K.; Ralph, W.; Chen, D.; Qi, M.; Fan, S.; Yuan, F.; Rosen, E. M.; Auborn, K. J. *J. Nutr.* **2002**, *132*, 3314.

- (25) Inamoto, T.; Papineni, S.; Chintharlapalli, S.; Cho, S. D.; Safe, S.; Kamat, A. M. Mol. Cancer Ther. 2008, 7, 3825.
- (26) York, M.; Abdelrahim, M.; Chintharlapalli, S.; Lucero, S. D.; Safe, S. Clin. Cancer Res. 2007, 13, 6743.
- (27) Ichite, N.; Chougule, M. B.; Jackson, T.; Fulzele, S. V.; Safe, S.; Singh, M. Clin. Cancer Res. 2009, 15, 543.
- (28) Sung, D. C.; Yoon, K.; Chintharlapalli, S.; Abdelrahim, M.; Lei, P.; Hamilton, S.; Khan, S.; Ramaiah, S. K.; Safe, S. *Cancer Res.* 2007, 67, 674.
- (29) Chintharlapalli, S.; Papineni, S.; Seung, J. B.; Liu, S.; Safe, S. Mol. *Pharmacol.* **2005**, *68*, 1782.
- (30) McDougal, A.; Gupta, M. S.; Morrow, D.; Ramamoorthy, K.; Lee, J. E.; Safe, S. H. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. 2001, 66, 147.
- (31) McDougal, A.; Sethi-Gupta, M.; Ramamoorthy, K.; Sun, G.; Safe, S. Cancer Lett. 2000, 151, 169.
- (32) Nachshon-Kedmi, M.; Yannai, S.; Fares, F. A. Br. J. Cancer 2004, 91, 1358.
- (33) Nachshon-Kedmi, M.; Fares, F. A.; Yannai, S. *Prostate* **2004**, *61*, 153.
- (34) Li, Y. W.; Li, X. L.; Sarkar, F. H. J. Nutr. 2003, 133, 1011.
- (35) Chen, I.; Safe, S.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1996, 51, 1069.
- (36) Chang, X.; Tou, J. C.; Hong, C.; Kim, H. A.; Riby, J. E.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. *Carcinogenesis* **2005**, *26*, 771.
- (37) Ge, X.; Fares, F. A.; Yannai, S. Anticancer Res. 1999, 19, 3199.
- (38) Ge, X.; Yannai, S.; Rennert, G.; Gruener, N.; Fares, F. A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1996, 228, 153.
- (39) Shilling, A. D.; Carlson, D. B.; Katchamart, S.; Williams, D. E. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 2001, 170, 191.
- (40) Chang, Y. C.; Riby, J.; Chang, G. H. F.; Peng, G. F.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Biochem. Pharmacol. 2001, 58, 825.
- (41) Hong, C.; Kim, H. A.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Carcinogenesis 2002, 23, 1297.
- (42) Xue, L.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Oncogene 2005, 24, 2343.
- (43) Riby, J. E.; Xue, L.; Chatterji, U.; Bjeldanes, E. L.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **2006**, *69*, 430.
- (44) Gong, Y.; Sohn, H.; Xue, L.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Cancer Res. 2006, 66, 4880.
- (45) Mulvey, L.; Chandrasekaran, A.; Liu, K.; Lombardi, S.; Wang, X. P.; Auborn, K. J.; Goodwin, L. *Mol. Med.* **2007**, *13*, 69.
- (46) Rahman, K. M. W.; Li, Y. W.; Wang, Z. W.; Sarkar, S. H.; Sarkar, F. H. *Cancer Res.* **2006**, *66*, 4952.
- (47) Wang, T. T. Y.; Milner, M. J.; Milner, J. A.; Kim, Y. S. J. Nutr. Biochem. 2006, 17, 659.
- (48) Qin, C.; Morrow, D.; Stewart, J.; Spencer, K.; Porter, W.; Smith, R.; Phillips, T.; Abdelrahim, M.; Samudio, I.; Safe, S. *Mol. Cancer Ther.* **2004**, *3*, 247.
- (49) Sun, S. S.; Han, J.; Ralph, W. M.; Chandrasekaran, A.; Liu, K.; Auborn, K. J.; Carter, T. H. *Cell Stress Chaperones* **2004**, *9*, 76.
- (50) Staub, R. E.; Feng, C. L.; Onisko, B.; Bailey, G. S.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* **2002**, *15*, 101.
- (51) Ling, J.; Wan-Ru, C. U.S. Patent 6,800,655, 2004,.
- (52) Garikapaty, V. P. S.; Ashok, B. T.; Tadi, K.; Mittelman, A.; Tiwari, R. K. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 2006, 340, 718.
- (53) Chen, I.; McDougal, A.; Wang, F.; Safe, S. *Carcinogenesis* **1998**, *19*, 1631.
- (54) Gong, Y.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Mol. Pharmacol. 2006, 69, 1320.
- (55) Mahboobi, S.; Teller, S.; Pongratz, H.; Hufsky, H.; Sellmer, A.; Botzki, A.; Uecker, A.; Beckers, T.; Baasner, S.; Schaechtele, C.; Ueberall, F.; Kassack, M. U.; Dove, S.; Boehmer, F.-D. J. Med. Chem. 2002, 45, 1002.
- (56) Sivaprasad, G.; Perumal, P. T.; Prabavathy, V. R.; Mathivanan, N. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. **2006**, *16*, 6302.
- (57) Kamal, A.; Khan, M. N. A.; Reddy, K. S.; Srikanth, Y. V. V.; Ahmed, S. K.; Kumar, K. P.; Murthy, U. S. N. J. Enzyme Inhib. Med. Chem. 2009, 24, 559.
- (58) Kobayashi, M.; Aoki, S.; Gato, K.; Matsunami, K.; Kurosu, M.; Kitagawa, I. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1994, 42, 2449.
- (59) Bell, R.; Carmeli, S.; Sar, N. J. Nat. Prod. 1994, 57, 1587.
- (60) Parkin, D. R.; Lu, Y. J.; Bliss, R. L.; Malejka-Giganti, D. Food Chem. Toxicol. 2008, 46, 2451.
- (61) Pisano, C.; Kollar, P.; Gianni, M.; Kalac, Y.; Giordano, V.; Ferrara, F. F.; Tancredi, R.; Devoto, A.; Rinaldi, A.; Rambaldi, A.; Penco, S.; Marzi, M.; Moretti, G.; Vesci, L.; Tinti, O.; Carminati, P.; Terao, M.; Garattini, E. *Blood* **2002**, *100*, 3719.
- (62) Giannini, G.; Marzi, M.; Tinti, M. O.; Pisano, C. International Patent WO0236597, 2000; *Chem. Abstr. 136*, 355230.
- (63) (a) Valeria, L.; Ernesto, M. EP0887348, 1998. (b) Valeria, L.; Ernesto, M.; Ambrogio, O.; Frank, G.; Hans-Willi, K. EP0991645, 2000.
- (64) Benabadji, S. H.; Wen, R.; Zheng, J.; Dong, X.; Yuan, S. Acta Pharmacol. Sin. 2004, 25, 666.

- (65) Pal, C.; Dey, S.; Mahato, S. K.; Vinayagam, J.; Pradhan, P. K.; Giri, V. S.; Jaisankar, P.; Hossain, T.; Baruri, S.; Raya, D.; Biswas, S. M. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2007, 17, 4924.
- (66) Sujatha, K.; Perumal, P. T.; Muralidharan, D.; Rajendran, M. Indian J. Chem. 2009, 48B, 267.
- (67) Povszasz, J.; Katalin, G. P.; Foleat, S.; Malkovics, B. Acta Phys. Acad. Sci. Hung. 1999, 29, 299.
- (68) Kirkus, M.; Tsai, M. H.; Grazulevicius, J. V.; Wu, C.-C.; Chi, L. C.; Wong, K. T. Synth. Met. 2009, 159, 729.
- (69) Freund, M.; Lebach, G. Chem. Ber. 1903, 36, 308.
- (70) Majer, J. R. Tetrahedron 1960, 9, 106.
- (71) Majer, J. R. Tetrahedron 1960, 9, 111.
- (72) Budzikiewicz, H.; Eckau, H.; Ehrenberg, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1972, 13. 3807.
- (73) Novak, T. J.; Kramer, D. N.; Klapper, H.; Daasch, L. W.; Murr, B. L. J. Org. Chem. 1976, 41, 870.
- (74) Stupnikova, T. V.; Reybenko, L. A.; Skorobogotova, Z. M.; Sheinkman, A. K. Khim. Geterotsikl. Soedin. 1978, 3, 416.
- (75) He, X.; Hu, S.; Liu, K.; Guo, Y.; Xu, J.; Shao, S. Org. Lett. 2006, 8.333
- (76) Martinez, R.; Espinosa, A.; Tarraga, A.; Molina, P. Tetrahedron 2008, 64, 2184.
- (77) Zhang, J. L.; Wang, H. Ganguang Kexue yu Guanghuaxue 2007, 25, 257.
- (78) Li, Z.; Guo, D. S.; Li, H. X.; Liu, Y. Chem. J. Chin. Univ. 2008, 29, 2545
- (79) Bedekovic, D.; Fletcher, I. J. U.S. patent 4,587,343, 1986.
- (80) Bedekovic, D.; Fletcher, I. J. U.S. patent 4,705,776, 1987.
- (81) Fletcher, I. J.; Rudolf, Z. Chemistry and Applications of Leuco Dyes; Plenum Press: New York, 1997; pp 97-123.
- (82) Gresens, E.; Ni, Y.; Adriaens, P.; Verbruggen, A.; Marchal, G. U.S. patent 0053911A1, 2004.
- (83) Maciejewska, D.; Szpakowska, I.; Wolska, I.; Niemyjska, M.; Mascini, M.; Maj-Zurawska, M. Bioelectrochemistry 2006, 69, 1.
- (84) Maciejewska, D.; Niemyjska, M.; Wolska, I.; Waostowski, M.; Rasztawicka, M. Z. Naturforsch., B: Chem. Sci. 2004, 59, 1137.
- (85) Maciejewska, D.; Wolska, I.; Niemyjska, M.; Zero, P. J. Mol. Struct. 2005, 753, 53.
- (86) Lee, C. H.; Yao, C. F.; Huang, S. M.; Ko, S.; Tan, Y. H.; Lee-Chen, G. J.; Wang, Y. C. Cancer 2008, 113, 815.
- (87) Ghaedi, M.; Niknam, K.; Shokrollahi, A.; Niknam, E.; Rajabi, H. R.; Soylak, M. J. Hazard. Mater. 2008, 155, 121.
- (88) Ghaedi, M.; Tavallali, H.; Keshavarzi, M.; Niknam, K. Chin. J. Chem. 2009, 27, 2066.
- (89) Mason, M. R.; Fneich, B. N.; Kirschbaum, K. Inorg. Chem. 2003, 42, 6592.
- (90) Mason, M. R. Chemtracts 2003, 16, 272.
- (91) Barnard, T. S.; Mason, M. R. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 40, 5001.
- (92) Barnard, T. S.; Mason, M. R. Organometallics 2001, 20, 206.
- (93) Tanski, J. M.; Parkin, G. Inorg. Chem. 2003, 42, 264.
- (94) Black, D. S. Synlett 1993, 246.
- (95) Veluri, R.; Oka, I.; Wagner-Dobler, I.; Laatsch, H. J. Nat. Prod. 2003, 66, 1520.
- (96) Garbe, T. R.; Kobayashi, M.; Shimizu, M.; Takesue, N.; Ozawa, M.; Yukawa, H. J. Nat. Prod. 2000, 63, 596.
- (97) Li, J.; Wang, L.; Li, B.; Zhang, G. Heterocycles 2003, 60, 1307.
- (98) Preobrazhenskaya, M. N.; Korolev, A. M.; Rozhkov, I. I.; Yudina, L. N.; Lazhko, E. I.; Aiello, E.; Almerico, A. M.; Mingoia, F. Farmaco 1999, 54, 265.
- (99) Harly-Mason, J.; Bulock, J. D. Biochem. J. 1952, 51, 430.
- (100) Muthyala, R.; Katritzky, A. R.; Lan, X. Dyes Pigm. 1994, 25, 303.
- (101) Mason, M. R.; Barnard, T. S.; Segla, M. F.; Xie, B.; Kirschbaum, K. J. Chem. Crystallogr. 2003, 33, 531.
- (102) Smith, L. R. Chemistry of Heterocyclic Compounds: Indoles, Part 2; Wiley-Interscience: New York, 1972; Vol. 25, pp 109-112.
- (103) Jitai, L.; Hongguang, D.; Zhiping, L. Prog. Chem. 2007, 19, 751. (104) Nair, V.; Thomas, S.; Mathew, S. C.; Abhilash, K. G. Tetrahedron
- 2006, 62, 6731.
- (105) Fischer, H. E. Chem. Ber. 1886, 19, 2988.
- (106) Fischer, H. E. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1887, 242, 372. (107) Ehrlich, P. Med. Woche 1901, 151.
- (108) Cook, A. H.; Majer, J. R. J. Chem. Soc. 1944, 486.
- (109) Cook, A. H.; Majer, J. R. J. Chem. Soc. 1944, 488.
- (110) Burr, G. O.; Gortner, R. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1924, 46, 1224.
- (111) Majima, R.; Kotake, M. Chem. Ber. 1925, 58, 2037. (112) Smith, G. F. J. Chem. Soc. 1954, 3842
- (113) Fridkin, G.; Boutard, N.; Lubell, W. D. J. Org. Chem. 2009, 74, 5603
- (114) Mallik, A. K.; Pal, R.; Mandal, T. K. Indian J. Chem. 2007, 46B, 2056.
- (115) Bergman, J. Acta Chem. Scand. 1972, 26, 970.
- (116) Mahadevan, A.; Sard, H.; Gonzalez, M.; McKew, J. C. Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 4589.

(117) Appleton, J. E.; Dack, K. N.; Green, A. D.; Steele, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1529.

Shiri et al.

- (118) Rizzo, J. R.; Alt, C. A.; Zhang, T. Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 2008, 49, 6749.
- (119) Bergman, J.; Carlson, R.; Misztal, S. Acta Chim. Scand. 1976, 30B, 853
- (120) Hino, T.; Nakagawa, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 4598.
- (121) Walther, R. V.; Clemen, J. J. Prakt. Chem. 1900, 61, 249.
- (122) Austin, J.; Fraenkel-Conrat, H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1992, 89.8439
- (123) Kamal, A.; Ali Qureshi, A. Tetrahedron 1963, 19, 513.
- (124) Freund, M.; Lebach, G. Chem. Ber. 1905, 38, 2640.
- (125) Etienne, A.; Heymes, R. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1948, 841.
- (126) Amat-guerri, F.; Martinez-Utrilla, R.; Pascual, C. J. Chem. Res. (M) 1984, 1578.
- (127) Pore, D. M.; Desai, U. V.; Thopate, T. S.; Wadgaonkar, P. P. Arkivoc 2006, 75
- (128) Kokare, N. D.; Sangshetti, J. N.; Shinde, D. B. Chin. Chem. Lett. 2008, 19, 1186.
- (129) Dabiri, M.; Baghbanzadeh, M.; Azimi, S. C.; Ahmadzadeh-Asl, S.; Ardestani, R. R. Lett. Org. Chem. 2008, 5, 490.
- (130) Reddy, A. V.; Ravinder, K.; Reddy, V. L. N.; Goud, T. V.; Ravikanth, V.; Venkateswarlu, Y. Synth. Commun. 2003, 33, 3687.
- (131) Karthik, M.; Magesh, C. J.; Perumal, P. T.; Palanichamy, M.; Arabindoo, B.; Murugesan, V. Appl. Catal. A 2005, 286, 137.
- (132) Karthik, M.; Palanichamy, M.; Murugesan, V. Stud. Surf. Sci. Catal. 2005, 156, 873.
- (133) Ramesh, C.; Banerjee, J.; Pal, R.; Das, B. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2003, 345, 557.
- (134) Feng, X. L.; Guan, C. J.; Zhao, C. X. Synth. Commun. 2004, 34, 487.
- (135) Ke, B.; Qin, Y.; Wang, Y.; Wang, F. Synth. Commun. 2005, 35, 1209
- (136) Lin, Z. H.; Guan, C. J.; Feng, X. L.; Zhao, C. X. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. 2006, 247, 19.
- (137) Dostal, V. Chem. Listy 1938, 32, 13.
- (138) Maciejewska, D.; Rasztawicka, M.; Wolska, I.; Anuszewska, E.; Gruber, B. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 2009, 4136.
- (139) Scholtz, M. Chem. Ber. 1913, 46, 1082.
- (140) Scholtz, M. Arch. Pharm. 1915, 253, 629.
- (141) Robinson, R.; Saxton, J. E. J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 3136.
- (142) Gray, A. P.; Archer, W. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1957, 79, 3554.
- (143) Gray, A. P. J. Org. Chem. 1958, 23, 1453.
- (144) Noland, W. E.; Venkiteswaran, M. R.; Lovald, R. A. J. Org. Chem. 1961, 26, 4249.
- (145) Noland, W. E.; Richards, C. G.; Desai, H. S.; Venkiteswaran, M. R. J. Org. Chem. 1961, 26, 4254.
- (146) Bahner, C. T.; Kinder, H.; Gutman, L. J. Med. Chem. 1965, 8, 397. (147) Chakrabarty, M.; Khasnobis, S.; Harigaya, Y.; Konda, Y. Synth.
- Commun. 2000, 30, 187.
- (148) Uhle, F. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1957, 79, 102.
- (149) Noland, W. E.; Venkiteswaran, M. R.; Richards, C. G. J. Org. Chem. 1961, 26, 4241.
- (150) Freter, K. J. Org. Chem. 1972, 37, 2010.

Commun. 2008, 9, 289.

- (151) Raju, B. C.; Rao, J. M. Indian J. Chem. 2008, 47B, 623.
- (152) Li, W. J.; Lin, X. F.; Wang, J.; Li, G. L.; Wang, Y. G. Synth. Commun. 2005, 35, 2765.
- (153) An, L. T.; Ding, F. Q.; Zou, J. P.; Lu, X. H.; Zhang, L. L. Chin. J. Chem. 2007, 25, 822
- (154) Li, J. T.; Dai, H. G.; Xu, W. Z.; Li, T. S. Ultrason. Sonochem. 2006, 13, 24.
- (155) Singh, P. R.; Singh, D. U.; Samant, S. D. Synth. Commun. 2005, 35, 2133
- (156) Bandgar, B. P.; Patil, A. V.; Kamble, V. T. Arkivoc 2007, 252.
- (157) Nagarajan, R.; Perumal, P. T. Chem. Lett. 2004, 33, 288.
- (158) Zhang, C. L.; Du, Z. Q. Chin. Chem. Lett. 2009, 20, 1411.
- (159) Chakrabarty, M.; Mukherji, A.; Karmakar, S.; Arima, S.; Harigaya, Y. Heterocycles 2006, 68, 331.
- (160) Zolfigol, M. A.; Salehi, P.; Shiri, M. Phosphorus, Sulfur Silicon Relat. Elem. 2004, 179, 2273.
- (161) Azizi, N.; Torkian, L.; Saidi, M. R. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. 2007, 275, 109.
- (162) Rafiee, E.; Zolfagharifar, Z.; Joshaghani, M.; Eavani, S. Appl. Catal. A: Gen. 2009, 365, 287.
- (163) Satam, J. R.; Parghi, K. D.; Jayaram, R. V. Catal. Commun. 2008, 9.1071.
- (164) Aliyan, H.; Fazaeli, R.; Javaherian Naghash, H.; Massah, A. R.; Momeni, A. R.; Iravani, Z. Heteroat. Chem. 2009, 20, 325 (165) Heravi, M. M.; Bakhtiari, K.; Fatehi, A.; Bamoharram, F. F. Catal.

(166) Heravi, M. M.; Sadjadi, S.; Sadjadi, S.; Oskooie, H. A.; Bamoharram,

F. F. Ultrason. Sonochem. 2009, 16, 718.

- (167) Dabiri, M.; Salehi, P.; Baghbanzadeh, M.; Vakilzadeh, Y.; Kiani, S. Monatsh. Chem. 2007, 138, 595.
- (168) Chakrabarty, M.; Mukherjee, R.; Mukherji, A.; Arima, S.; Harigaya, Y. *Heterocycles* **2006**, *68*, 1659.
- (169) Sheng, S. R.; Wang, Q. Y.; Ding, Y.; Liu, X. L.; Cai, M. Z. Catal. Lett. 2009, 128, 418.
- (170) Zahran, M.; Abdin, Y.; Salama, H. Arkivoc 2008, 2008, 256.
- (171) Yu, L.; Chen, D.; Li, J.; Wang, P. G. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 3575.
- (172) Karthik, M.; Tripathi, A. K.; Gupta, N. M.; Palanichamy, M.; Murugesan, V. Catal. Commun. 2004, 5, 371.
- (173) Penieres-Carrillo, G.; García-Estrada, J. G.; Gutiérrez-Ramíreza, J. L.; Alvarez-Toledanob, C. *Green Chem.* 2003, 5, 337.
- (174) Maiti, A. K.; Bhattacharyya, P. J. Chem. Res. 1997, 424.
- (175) Banerji, J.; Dutta, U.; Basak, B.; Saha, M.; Budzikiewicz, H.; Chatterjee, A. Indian J. Chem. 2001, 40B, 981.
- (176) Ramesh, C.; Ravindranath, N.; Das, B. J. Chem. Res. (S) 2003, 72.
- (177) Sabitha, G.; Reddy, N. M.; Prasad, M. N.; Yadav, J. S.; Sivudu, K. S.; Shailaja, D. Lett. Org. Chem. 2008, 5, 300.
- (178) Silveira, C. C.; Mendes, S. R.; Libero, F. M.; Lenardao, E. J.; Perin, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2009**, *50*, 6060.
- (179) Niknam, K.; Zolfigol, M. A.; Sadabadi, T.; Nejati, A. J. Iran. Chem. Soc. 2006, 3, 318.
- (180) Rahimizadeh, M.; Eshghi, H.; Bakhtiarpoor, Z.; Pordel, M. J. Chem. Res., (S) **2009**, 269.
- (181) Kumar, S.; Grover, I. S.; Sandhu, J. S. Indian J. Chem. 2009, 48B, 585.
- (182) Sonar, S. S.; Sadaphal, S. A.; Kategaonkar, A. H.; Pokalwar, R. U.; Shingate, B. B.; Shingare, M. S. *Bull. Korean Chem. Soc.* **2009**, *30*, 825.
- (183) (a) Firouzabadi, H.; Iranpoor, N.; Jafari, A. A. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem.
 2006, 244, 168. (b) Eisenberg, A.; Tanski, J. M.; Getzler, Y. D. Y. L. Act. Crystallogr. 2009, 65E, M1353.
- (184) Nagawade, R. R.; Shinde, D. B. Acta Chim. Slov. 2006, 53, 210.
- (185) Firouzabadi, H.; Iranpoor, N.; Jafarpour, M.; Ghaderi, A. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. 2006, 253, 249.
- (186) Lakshmi Kantam, M.; Aziz, K.; Likhar, P. R. *Catal. Lett.* **2004**, *98*, 117.
- (187) Nagawade, R. R.; Shinde, D. B. Bull. Korean Chem. Soc. 2005, 26, 1962.
- (188) Bandgar, B. P.; Shaikh, K. A. J. Chem. Res. 2004, 34.
- (189) Prajapati, D.; Gadhwal, S.; Sarma, R. Lett. Org. Chem. 2008, 5, 365.
- (190) Nagarajan, R.; Perumal, P. T. Tetrahedron 2002, 58, 1229.
- (191) Arumugam, P.; Perumal, P. T. Chem. Lett. 2006, 35, 632.
- (192) Banerjee, B.; Mandal, S. K.; Roy, S. C. Indian J. Chem. 2007, 46B, 669.
- (193) Yadav, J. S.; Subba Reddy, B. V.; Murthy, C. V. S. R.; Kumar, G. M.; Madan, C. Synthesis 2001, 783.
- (194) Mehrazma, S.; Azizi, N.; Saidi, M. Lett. Org. Chem. 2006, 3, 161.
- (195) Hasaninejad, A.; Parhami, A.; Zare, A.; Khalafi-Nezhad, A.; Shirazi, A. N.; Zare, A. R. M. Pol. J. Chem. 2008, 82, 565.
- (196) Mohammadpoor-Baltork, I.; Memarian, H. R.; Khosropour, A. R.; Nikoofar, K. Lett. Org. Chem. 2006, 3, 768.
- (197) Deodhar, D. K.; Bhat, R. P.; Samant, S. D. Indian J. Chem. 2007, 46B, 1455.
- (198) Khosropour, A. R.; Mohammadpoor-Baltork, I.; Khodaei, M. M.; Ghanbary, P. Z. Naturforsch., B: Chem. Sci. 2007, 62, 537.
- (199) Khodaei, M. M.; Mohammadpoor-Baltork, I.; Memarian, H. R.; Khosropour, A. R.; Nikoofar, K.; Ghanbary, P. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 2008, 45, 377.
- (200) Heravi, M. M.; Nahavandi, F.; Sadjadi, S.; Oskooie, H. A.; Tajbakhsh, M. Synth. Commun. 2009, 39, 3285.
- (201) Srinivasa, A.; Nandeshwarappa, B. P.; Kiran, B. M.; Mahadevan, K. M. Phosphorus, Sulfur Silicon Relat. Elem. 2007, 182, 2243.
- (202) Kundu, P.; Maiti, G. Indian J. Chem. 2008, 47B, 1402.
- (203) (a) Srinivasa, A.; Varma, P. P.; Hulikal, V.; Mahadevan, K. M. Monatsh. Chem. 2008, 139, 111. (b) Soueidan, M.; Collin, J.; Gil, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 2006, 47, 5467.
- (204) Moghaddam, F. M.; Bardajee, G. R.; Ismaili, H. Asian J. Chem. 2008, 20, 1063.
- (205) Nasreen, A.; Varala, R.; Adapa, S. R. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 2007, 44, 983.
- (206) Rajitha, B.; Someshwar, P.; Kumar, V. N.; Madhav, J. V. *Mol. Bank* 2007, 3.
- (207) Zhang, D. M.; Tang, Q. G.; Ji, C. X.; Guo, C. Acta Crystallogr. 2007, E63, O81–O82.
- (208) Guo, C.; Zhang, D. M.; Tang, Q. G.; Sun, H. S. Acta Crystallogr. 2006, E62, O3994–O3995.
- (209) Zhang, D. M.; Tang, S. G.; Wu, W. Y.; Tang, Q. G.; Guo, C. Acta Crystallogr. 2006, E62, 05467–05468.
- (210) Tang, S.; Zhang, D.; Wu, W.; Shan, L.; Guo, C. Acta Crystallogr. 2006, E62, 04691–04692.
- (211) Sobhani, S.; Safaei, E.; Hasaninejad, A. R.; Rezazadeh, S. J. Organomet. Chem. 2009, 3027.

- (212) Seyedi, N.; Khabazzadeh, H.; Saidi, K. *Mol. Divers.* 2009, *13*, 337.
 (213) Sheikhshoaie, I.; Khabazzadeh, H.; Saeid-Nia, S. *Transition Met. Chem.* 2009, *34*, 463.
- (214) Hosseini-Sarvari, M. Synth. Commun. 2008, 38, 832.
- (215) Du, D. M.; Meng, S. M.; Wang, Y. M.; Meng, J. B.; Zhou, X. Z. *Chin. J. Chem.* **1995**, *13*, 520.
- (216) Li, J. T.; Lin, Z. P. Chin. J. Org. Chem. 2008, 28, 1238.
- (217) (a) Hosseini-Sarvari, M. Acta Chim. Slov. 2007, 54, 354. (b) Rahimizadeh, M.; Bakhtiarpoor, Z.; Eshghi, H.; Pordel, M.; Rajabzadeh, G. Monatsh. Chem. 2009, 140, 146.
- (218) Thirupathi Reddy, Y.; Narsimha Reddy, P.; Sunil Kumar, B.; Rajitha, B.; Indian, J. Chem. 2005, 44B, 2393.
- (219) Rajitha, B.; Reddy, P. N.; Kumar, B. S.; Sreenivasulu, N.; Reddy, Y. R. T. J. Chem. Res. 2005, 222.
- (220) Hao, J.; Taktak, S.; Aikawa, K.; Yusa, Y.; Hatano, M.; Mikami, K. Synlett 2001, 1443.
- (221) Tabatabaeian, K.; Mamaghani, M.; Mahmoodi, N.; Khorshidi, A. Can. J. Chem. 2006, 84, 1541.
- (222) Wang, H. S.; Zhao, L. F. Chin. J. Org. Chem. 2005, 25, 869.
- (223) Jon Paul Selvam, J.; Srinivasulu, M.; Suryakiran, N.; Suresh, V.; Malla Reddy, S.; Venkateswarlu, Y. Synth. Commun. 2008, 38, 1760.
- (224) Giannini, G.; Marzi, M.; Di Marzo, M.; Battistuzzi, G.; Pezzi, R.; Brunetti, T.; Cabri, W.; Vesci, L.; Pisano, C. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2009, 19, 2840.
- (225) Harrington, P.; Kerr, M. A. Can. J. Chem. 1998, 76, 1256.
- (226) Dong, H. M.; Lu, H. H.; Lu, L. Q.; Chen, C. B.; Xiaoa, W. J. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2007, 349, 1597.
- (227) Nadkarni, S. V.; Gawande, M. B.; Jayaram, R. V.; Nagarkar, J. M. *Catal. Commun.* **2008**, *9*, 1728.
- (228) Reddy, B. M.; Sreekanth, P. M.; Lakshmanan, P. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. 2005, 237, 93.
- (229) Feng, G.; Geng, L.; Zhang, H. Chem. J. Internet 2009, 11, 1.
- (230) Zeng, X. F.; Ji, S. J. Lett. Org. Chem. 2006, 3, 374.
- (231) Palaniappan, S.; Saravanan, C.; Amarnath, C. A.; Rao, V. J. Catal. Lett. 2004, 97, 77.
- (232) Palaniappan, S.; John, A. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. 2005, 242, 168.
- (233) Palaniappan, S.; Saravanan, C.; Rao, V. J. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. 2005, 229, 221.
- (234) Wang, S. Y.; Ji, S. J.; Su, X. M. Chin. J. Chem. 2008, 26, 22.
- (235) Ma, Z.-H.; Han, H.-B.; Zhou, Z. B.; Nie, J. J. Mol. Catal. A: Chem. 2009, 311, 46.
- (236) Wu, P.; Wan, Y.; Cai, J. Aust. J. Chem. 2008, 61, 359.
- (237) Nagarajan, R.; Perumal, P. T. Synth. Commun. 2002, 32, 105.
- (238) Liao, B. S.; Chen, J. T.; Liu, S. T. Synthesis 2007, 3125.
- (239) Bandgar, B. P.; Bettigeri, S. V.; Joshi, N. S. Monatsh. Chem. 2004, 135, 1265.
- (240) Teimouri, M. B.; Mivehchi, H. Synth. Commun. 2005, 35, 1835.
- (241) Lin, X. F.; Cui, S. L.; Wang, Y. G. Synth. Commun. 2006, 36, 3153.
- (242) Hasaninejad, A.; Zare, A.; Sharghi, H.; Shekouhy, M.; Khalifeh, R.; Beni, A. S.; Zare, A. R. M. *Can. J. Chem.* **2007**, *85*, 416.
- (243) Das, B.; Pal, R.; Banerjee, J.; Ramesh, C.; Mahender, G.; Venkateswarlu, K. *Indian J. Chem.* **2005**, *44B*, 327.
- (244) Azizian, J.; Teimouri, F.; Mohammadizadeh, M. R. Catal. Commun. 2007, 8, 1117.
- (245) Bandgar, B. P.; Shaikh, K. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 1959.
- (246) Ji, S. J.; Wang, S. Y.; Zhanga, Y.; Loh, T. P. *Tetrahedron* 2004, 60, 2051.
- (247) Hasaninejad, A.; Zare, A.; Sharghi, H.; Niknam, K.; Shekouhy, M. Arkivoc 2007, 2007, 39.
- (248) Hasaninejad, A.; Zare, A.; Sharghi, H.; Khalifeh, R.; Zare, A. R. M. Bull. Chem. Soc. Ethiopia 2008, 22, 453.
- (249) Kamble, V. T.; Bandgar, B. P.; Bavikar, S. N. Chin. J. Chem. 2007, 25, 13.
- (250) Khalafi-Nezhad, A.; Parhami, A.; Zare, A.; Moosavi Zare, A. R.; Hasaninejad, A.; Panahi, F. Synthesis 2008; 0617–0621.
- (251) Koshima, H.; Matsusaka, W. J. Heterocycl. Chem. **2002**, *39*, 1089.
- (252) Zhang, Z. H.; Yin, L.; Wang, Y. M. *Synthesis* **2005**, 1949.
- (253) Gu, D. G.; Ji, S. J.; Jiang, Z. Q.; Zhou, M. F.; Loh, T. P. Synlett 2005, 959.
- (254) Hagiwara, H.; Sekifuji, M.; Hoshi, T.; Qiao, K.; Yokoyama, C. Synlett 2007, 1320.
- (255) Chen, S. L.; Chua, G. L.; Ji, S. J.; Loh, T. P. ACS Symp. Ser. 2007, 950, 177.
- (256) Chen, S. L.; Chua, G. L.; Ji, S. J.; Loh, T. P. ACS Symp. Ser. 2007, 950, 161.
- (257) Dabiri, M.; Salehi, P.; Baghbanzadeh, M.; Shakouri, M.; Otokesh, S.; Ekrami, T.; Doosti, R. J. Iran. Chem. Soc. 2007, 4, 393.
- (258) Sadaphal, S. A.; Shelke, K. F.; Sonar, S. S.; Shingare, M. S. Cent. Eur. J. Chem. 2008, 6, 622.
- (259) Chakraborti, A. K.; Roy, S. R.; Kumar, D.; Chopra, P. Green Chem. 2008, 10, 1111.
- (260) Zare, A.; Parhami, A.; Moosavi-Zare, A. R.; Hasaninejad, A.; Khalafi-Nezhad, A.; Beyzavi, M. H. Can. J. Chem. 2009, 87, 416.

2290 Chemical Reviews, 2010, Vol. 110, No. 4

- (261) Rad-Moghadam, K.; Sharifi-Kiasaraie, M. Tetrahedron 2009, 65, 8816.
- (262) Ji, S. J.; Zhou, M. F.; Gu, D. G.; Wang, S. Y.; Loh, T. P. Synlett 2003, 2077.
- (263) Ji, S. J.; Zhou, M. F.; Gu, D. G.; Jiang, Z. Q.; Loh, T. P. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2004, 1584.
- (264) Veisi, H.; Hemmati, S.; Veisi, H. J. Chin. Chem. Soc. 2009, 56, 240.
- (265) Seyedi, N.; Saidi, K.; Khabazzadeh, H. Synth. Commun. 2009, 39, 1864.
- (266) Yadav, J. S.; Reddy, B. V. S.; Sunitha, S. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2003, 345, 349.
- (267) Shiri, M.; Zolfigol, M. A. Tetrahedron 2009, 65, 587.
- (268) Shiri, M. Res. J. Chem. Environ. 2007, 11, 74.
- (269) Zolfigol, M. A.; Salehi, P.; Shiri, M.; Tanbakouchian, Z. Catal. Commun. 2007, 8, 173.
- (270) Deb, M. L.; Bhuyan, P. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 2006, 47, 1441.
- (271) Wang, S. Y.; Ji, S. J. Synth. Commun. 2008, 38, 1291.
- (272) Jafarpour, M.; Rezaeifard, A.; Golshani, T. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 2009, 46, 535.
- (273) Peng, Y. Y.; Zhang, Q. L.; Yuan, J. J.; Cheng, J. P. Chin. J. Chem. 2008, 26, 2228.
- (274) Hazarika, P.; Sharma, S. D.; Konwar, D. Synth. Commun. 2008, 38, 2870.
- (275) Gholap, S. S.; Wakchaure, P. B.; Pandhare, G. R.; Gill, C. H. Indian J. Heterocycl. Chem. 2009, 18, 279.
- (276) Wang, L.; Han, J.; Tian, H.; Sheng, J.; Fan, Z.; Tang, X. Synlett 2005, 337.
- (277) Chen, D.; Yu, L.; Wang, P. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 4467.
- (278) Karam, A.; Alonso, J. C.; Gerganova, T. I.; Ferreira, P.; Bion, N.; Barrault, J.; Jerome, F. *Chem. Commun.* 2009, 7000.
- (279) He, F.; Li, P.; Gu, Y.; Li, G. Green Chem. 2009, 11, 1767.
- (280) (a) Chakrabarty, M.; Karmakar, S.; Harigaya, Y. *Heterocycles* 2005, 65, 37. (b) Chakrabarty, M.; Karmakar, S.; Harigaya, Y. *Heterocycles* 2005, 65, 37.
- (281) D'Auria, M. Tetrahedron 1991, 47, 9225.
- (282) Meng, J. B.; Wang, W. G.; Xiong, G. X.; Wang, Y. M.; Fu, D. C.; Du, D. M.; Wang, R. J.; Wang, H. G.; Koshima, H.; Matsuura, T. J. Photochem. Photobiol., A **1993**, 74, 43.
- (283) Meng, J. B.; Wang, W. G.; Wang, H. G.; Matsuura, T.; Koshima, H.; Sugimoto, I.; Ito, Y. *Photochem. Photobiol.* **1993**, *57*, 597.
- (284) Meng, J. B.; Du, D. M.; Xiong, G. X.; Wang, W. G.; Wang, Y. M.; Koshima, H.; Matsuura, T. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1994, 31, 121.
- (285) Meng, J. B.; Wen, Z.; Wang, Y. M. Ganguang Kexue yu Guanghuaxue 1994, 12, 248.
- (286) Meng, J. B.; Wang, W. G.; Du, D. M.; Xiong, G. X.; Wang, Y. M. *Huaxue Xuebao* 1995, 53, 595.
- (287) Wang, Y. M.; Wen, Z.; Chen, X. M.; Du, D. M.; Matsuura, T.; Meng, J. B. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1998, 35, 313.
- (288) Zhuang, W.; Jørgensen, K. A. Chem. Commun. 2002, 1336.
- (289) Amat-Cuerri, F.; Martinez-Utrilla, R.; Pascual, C. Chem. Lett. 1981, 10, 511.
- (290) Pindur, U.; Kim, M. H. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 6427.
- (291) Srihari, P.; Singh, V. K.; Bhunia, D. C.; Yadav, J. S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2009, 50, 3763.
- (292) Jiben, M.; Daming, D.; Yongmei, W. Chin. Chem. Lett. 1992, 3, 247.
- (293) Li, X.; Wang, Y.; Du, D.; Wen, Z.; Xiong, G.; Meng, J. Sci. China, Ser. B Chem. 1997, 40, 270.
- (294) Chakrabarti, R.; Das, B.; Saha, M.; Banerji, J. Indian J. Chem. 1990, 29B, 737.
- (295) Kumar, S.; Kumar, V.; Chimni, S. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 2101.
- (296) Colombo, F.; Cravotto, G.; Palmisano, G.; Penoni, A.; Sisti, M. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2008, 2801.
- (297) Sato, S.; Sato, T. Carbohydr. Res. 2005, 340, 2251.
- (298) Sato, S.; Masukawa, H.; Sato, T. Carbohydr. Res. 2006, 341, 2731.
- (299) Yadav, J. S.; Subba Reddy, B. V.; Satheesh, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 2004, 45, 3673.
- (300) Cornia, M.; Capacchi, S.; Del Pogetto, M. D.; Pelosi, G.; Gasparri Fava, G. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* 1997, 8, 2905.
- (301) Kamble, V. T.; Kadam, K. R.; Joshi, N. S.; Muley, D. B. Catal. Commun. 2007, 8, 498.
- (302) Nair, V.; Vidya, N.; Abhilash, K. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 2006, 47, 2871.
- (303) Nair, V.; Vidya, N.; Abhilash, K. G. Synthesis 2006, 3647.
- (304) Shi, M.; Cui, S. C.; Li, Q. J. Tetrahedron 2004, 60, 6679.
- (305) Ko, S.; Lin, C.; Tu, Z.; Wang, Y. F.; Wang, C. C.; Yao, C. F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2006**, 47, 487.
- (306) Shiri, M.; Zolfigol, M. A.; Ayazi-Nasrabadi, R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2010, 51, 264.
- (307) Koulouri, S.; Malamidou-Xenikaki, E.; Spyroudis, S. *Tetrahedron* 2005, *61*, 10894.

- (308) Lion, C.; Henrion, J. C.; Jacquet, B.; Hocquaux, M.; Maignan, J.; Barre, G.; Baudry, R. Bull. Soc. Chim. Belg. 1997, 106, 835.
- (309) Gong, Y.; Kato, K. J. Fluorine Chem. 2001, 108, 83.
- (310) Gong, Y.; Kato, K. J. Fluorine Chem. 2002, 116, 103.
- (311) Maki, Y.; Kimoto, H.; Fujii, S. J. Fluorine Chem. 1988, 39, 47.
 (312) Nikitin, G. I.; Glukhovtsev, V. G.; Il'in, Y. V.; Ignatenko, A. V. Izv.
- Akad. Nauk USSR, Ser. Khim. **1982**, 447. (313) Joshi, K. C.; Pathak, V. N.; Chand, P. Indian J. Chem. **1978**, 16B,
- 933. (314) Murugan, R.; Karthikeyan, M.; Perumal, P. T.; Reddy, B. S. R.
- *Tetrahedron* **2005**, *61*, 12275. (315) Black, D. S.; Craig, D. C.; Santoso, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1999**, *40*,
- 6653.
- (316) Noland, W. E.; Johnson, J. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1960, 82, 5143.
- (317) Rees, C. W.; Sabet, C. R. J. Chem. Soc. **1965**, 680.
- (318) Bergman, J.; Janosik, T.; Yudina, L.; Desarbre, E.; Lidgren, G. O.; Venemalm, L. *Tetrahedron* **2000**, *56*, 1911.
- (319) Wincent, E.; Shirani, H.; Bergman, J.; Rannug, U.; Janosik, T. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2009, *17*, 1648.
- (320) Mo, L. P.; Ma, Z. C.; Zhang, Z. H. Synth. Commun. 2005, 35, 1997.
- (321) Nair, V.; Abhilash, K. G.; Vidya, N. Org. Lett. 2005, 7, 5857.
- (322) Zolfigol, M. A.; Salehi, P.; Shiri, M.; Sayadi, A.; Abdoli, A.; Keypour, H.; Rezaeivala, M.; Niknam, K.; Kolvari, E. *Mol. Divers.* 2008, 12, 203.
- (323) Ghorbani-Vaghei, R.; Veisi, H.; Keypour, H.; Dehghani-Firouzabadi, A. A. Mol. Divers. 2009, DOI 10.1007/s11030-009-9150-z.
- (324) Lee, J. W.; Park, S. Y.; Cho, B. K.; Kim, J. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 2007, 48, 2541.
- (325) Jimenez, R. P.; Parvez, M.; Sutherland, T. C.; Viccars, J. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2009, 5635.
- (326) Ovsyannikova, N. N.; Samsoniya, S. A.; Suvorov, N. N.; Kogan, N. A. Chem. Heterocycl. Compd. 1993, 29, 402.
- (327) Xu, J.; Zhang, W.; Zhou, M.; Zhu, J.; Cheng, Z.; Zhu, X. e-Polym. 2008; 024.
- (328) Osawa, T.; Namiki, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 4719.
- (329) Osawa, T.; Namiki, M.; Suzuki, K.; Mitsuoka, T. Mutat. Res. 1983, 122, 299.
- (330) Chakrabarty, M.; Basak, R.; Harigaya, Y. *Heterocycles* **2001**, *55*, 2431.
- (331) Hogan, I. T.; Sainsbury, M. Synthesis 1984, 872.
- (332) Bartoli, G.; Bosco, M.; Foglia, G.; Giuliani, A.; Marcantoni, E.; Sambri, L. Synthesis 2004, 895.
- (333) Bergman, J.; Carlsson, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1978, 42, 4055.
- (334) Bergman, J.; Carlsson, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1977, 18, 4663.
- (335) Woodward, R. B.; Iacobucci, G. A.; Hochstein, F. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1959, 81, 4434.
- (336) Gibbs, T. J. K.; Tomkinson, N. C. O. Org. Biomol. Chem. 2005, 3, 4043.
- (337) Seidel, P. Chem. Ber. 1950, 83, 20.
- (338) Yadav, J. S.; SubbaReddy, B. V.; Gayathri, K. U.; Meraj, S.; Prasad, A. R. Synthesis 2006, 4121.
- (339) Paira, P.; Hazra, A.; Kumar, S.; Paira, R.; Sahu, K. B.; Naskar, S.; Saha, P.; Mondal, S.; Maity, A.; Banerjee, S.; Mondal, N. B. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2009**, *19*, 4786.
- (340) Azizian, J.; Mohammadi, A. A.; Karimi, N.; Mohammadizadeh, M. R.; Karimi, A. R. Catal. Commun. 2006, 7, 752.
- (341) Wang, S. Y.; Ji, S. J. Tetrahedron 2006, 62, 1527.
- (342) Azizian, J.; Mohammadi, A. A.; Karimi, A. R.; Mohammadizadeh, M. R. J. Chem. Res. (S) 2004, 424.
- (343) Chakrabarty, M.; Sarkar, S.; Harigaya, Y. J. Chem. Res. 2005, 540.
- (344) Deb, M. L.; Bhuyan, P. J. Synth. Commun. 2009, 39, 2240.
- (345) Sharma, S.; Kundu, B. Tetrahedron Lett. 2008, 49, 7062.
- (346) Magesh, C. J.; Nagarajan, R.; Karthik, M.; Perumal, P. T. Appl. Catal. A 2004, 266, 1.
- (347) Meesala, R.; Nagarajan, R. J. Chem. Sci. 2009, 121, 183.
- (348) Farhanullah; Sharon, A.; Maulik, P. R.; Ram, V. J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2004, 45, 5099.
- (349) Murugan, R.; Reddy, B. S. R. Aust. J. Chem. 2006, 59, 273.
- (350) Damodiran, M.; Muralidharan, D.; Perumal, P. T. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2009**, *19*, 3611.
- (351) Meng, J. B.; Fu, D. C.; Gao, Z. H.; Wang, R. J.; Wang, H. G.; Saito, I.; Kasatani, R.; Matsuura, T. *Tetrahedron* **1990**, *46*, 2367.
- (352) Sosnovskikh, V. Y.; Irgashev, R. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2007, *48*, 7436.
 (353) Sosnovskikh, V. Y.; Irgashev, R. A.; Levchenko, A. A. *Tetrahedron* 2008, *64*, 6607.
- (354) Freter, K. J. Org. Chem. 1975, 40, 2525.
- (355) Bergman, J. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1985, 22, 341.
- (356) Zeng, X. F.; Ji, S. J.; Wang, S. Y. Tetrahedron 2005, 61, 10235.
- (357) Kaiser, H. M.; Lo, W. F.; Riahi, A. M.; Spannenberg, A.; Beller, M.; Tse, M. K. Org. Lett. 2006, 8, 5761.
- (358) Kaiser, H. M.; Zenz, I.; Lo, W. F.; Spannenberg, A.; Schroder, K.; Jiao, H.; Gordes, D.; Beller, M.; Tse, M. K. J. Org. Chem. 2007, 72, 8847.

- (359) De La Herran, G.; Segura, A.; Csaky, A. G. Org. Lett. 2007, 9, 961.
- (360) (a) He, Q. L.; Sun, F. L.; Zheng, X. J.; You, S. L. Synlett 2009, 1111. For the enantioselective synthesis of BIMs, see: (b) Sun, F.-L.; Zheng, X.-J.; Gu, Q.; He, Q.-L.; You, S.-L. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2010, 47.
- (361) Ballini, R.; Palmieri, A.; Petrini, M.; Torregiani, E. *Org. Lett.* **2006**, 8, 18.
- (362) Earle, M. J.; Fairhurst, R. A.; Heaney, H. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1991**, *32*, 6171.
- (363) Suda, K.; Takanami, T. Chem. Lett. 1994, 1915.
- (364) Xie, W.; Bloomfield, K. M.; Jin, Y.; Dolney, N. Y.; Wang, P. G. Synlett 1999, 498.
- (365) Mi, X.; Luo, S.; He, J.; Cheng, J. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 2004, 45, 4567.
- (366) Banerji, J.; Kumar, M.; Sarkar, S. Indian J. Chem. 1983, 22B, 27.
- (367) Banerji, J.; Saha, M.; Chakrabarti, R.; Das, A. K.; Pandit, U. K.; Chatterjee, A. *Indian J. Chem., Sect B* **1986**, *25*, 1204.
- (368) Xia, M.; Wang, S. H.; Yuan, W. B. Synth. Commun. 2004, 34, 3175.
- (369) Babu, G.; Sridhar, N.; Perumal, P. T. Synth. Commun. 2000, 30, 1609.
- (370) Feng, X. L.; Zhang, Y.; Lin, Z. H.; Zhao, C. X.; Chow, T. *Heterocycl. Commun.* 2005, 11, 427.
- (371) Feng, X. L.; Guan, C. J.; Zhao, C. X. J. Chem. Res. (S) 2003, 744.
- (372) Ke, B.; Qin, Y.; He, Q.; Huang, Z.; Wang, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 2005, 46, 1751.
- (373) Grumbach, H. J.; Arend, M.; Risch, N. Synthesis 1996, 883.
- (374) Auwers; Dombrowski, Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1906, 280, 844.
- (375) Passerini, M.; Bonciani, T. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1933, 63, 138.
- (376) Neri, Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1934, 64, 420.
- (377) Passerini, M. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1935, 65, 933.
- (378) Dahlbom, R.; Misiorny, A. Acta Chim. Scand. 1955, 9, 1074.
- (379) Dahlbom, R.; Misiorny, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1960, 82, 2397
- (380) Banerji, A.; Mukhupadhyay, A. Indian J. Chem. 1982, 21B, 239.
- (381) Denis, J. N.; Mauger, H.; Vallee, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1997, 38, 8515.
- (382) Chalaye-Mauger, H.; Denis, J. N.; Averbuch-Pouchot, M. T.; Vallee, Y. *Tetrahedron* 2000, 56, 791.
- (383) Pindur, U.; Kim, Y. S.; Schollmeyer, D. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1995, 32, 1335.
- (384) Pindur, U.; Kim, Y. S. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1996, 33, 623.
- (385) Petrova, O.; Sobenina, L.; Ushakov, I.; Mikhaleva, A. Russ. J. Org. Chem. 2008, 44, 1512.
- (386) Sobenina, L. N.; Demenev, A. P.; Mikhaleva, A. I.; Ushakov, I. A.; Vasiltsov, A. M.; Ivanova, A. V.; Trofimov, B. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2006, 47, 7139.
- (387) Barluenga, J.; Fernandez, A.; Rodriguez, F.; Fananas, F. J. J. Organomet. Chem. 2009, 694, 546.
- (388) Li, Z.; Shi, Z.; He, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 2005, 690, 5049.
- (389) Ferrer, C.; Amijs, C. H. M.; Echavarren, A. M. Chem.-Eur. J. 2007, 13, 1358.
- (390) Yadav, J. S.; Reddy, B. V. S.; Padmavani, B.; Gupta, M. K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2004, 45, 7577.
- (391) Wenkert, E.; Angell, E. C.; Ferreira, V. F.; Michelotti, E. L.; Piettre, S. R.; Sheu, J.-H.; Swindell, S. C. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 2343.
- (392) Ma, S.; Yu, S. *Org. Lett.* **2005**, *7*, 5063.
- (393) Yadav, J. S.; Reddy, B. V. S.; Sateesh, G.; Prabhakar, A.; Kunwar, A. C. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2003**, 44, 2221.
- (394) Bhuvaneswari, S.; Jeganmohan, M.; Cheng, C. H. Chem.-Eur. J. 2007, 13, 8285.
- (395) Chakrabarty, M.; Basak, R.; Ghosh, N. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2001**, *42*, 3913.
- (396) Chakrabarty, M.; Basak, R.; Ghosh, N.; Harigaya, Y. *Tetrahedron* 2004, 60, 1941.
- (397) Sekiya, M.; Yanaihara, C.; Suzuki, J. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1969, 17, 752.
- (398) Kobayashi, K.; Shirai, Y.; Konishi, H. Heterocycles 2009, 78, 2033.
- (399) de la Hoz, A.; Diaz-Ortiz, A.; Gomez, M. V.; Mayoral, J. A.; Moreno, A.; Sanchez-Migallon, A. M.; Vazquez, E. *Tetrahedron* 2001, *57*, 5421.
- (400) Yu, H.; Yu, Z. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2009, 48, 2929.
- (401) Deb, M. L.; Bhuyan, P. J. Synthesis 2008, 2891.
- (402) Pradhan, P. K.; Dey, S.; Giri, V. S.; Jaisankar, P. Synthesis 2005, 1779.
- (403) Angeli, A.; Marchetti, G. Atti. R. Accad. Lincei. 1907, ii, 790.
- (404) Borsche, W.; Groth, H. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1941, 549, 238.
- (405) Dave, V.; Warnhoff, E. W. Can. J. Chem. 1976, 54, 1020.
- (406) Kiang, A. K.; Mann, F. G. J. Chem. Soc. 1953, 594.
 (407) Kiang, A. K.; Mann, F. G.; Prior, A. F.; Topham, A. J. Chem. Soc. 1956, 1304.
- (408) Saxton, J. E. J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 3592.
- (409) Singh, H.; Sarin, R.; Singh, K. Heterocycles 1986, 24, 3039.
- (410) Singh, H.; Singh, K. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 5897.
- (411) Bergman, J.; Sjoberg, B. Heterocycles 1982, 19, 301.
- (412) Kutter, E. Diss. Stuttgart 1964.

- (413) Gompper, R.; Kutter, E. Chem. Ber. 1965, 98, 1365.
- (414) Jackson, A. H. Chem. Commun. 1978, 779.
- (415) Guo, X.; Pan, S.; Liu, J.; Li, Z. J. Org. Chem. 2009, 74, 8848.
- (416) Snyder, H. R.; Eliel, E. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1949**, 71, 663.
- (417) Leete, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1959**, 81, 6023. (418) Leete, E. Acta Chim. Scand. **1960**, 14, 2064.
- (419) Henry, D. W.; Leete, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1957**, 79, 5254.
- (420) Leete, E.; Marion, L. Can. J. Chem. 1953, 31, 775.
- (421) Terrasson, V.; Michaux, J.; Gaucher, A.; Wehbe, J.; Marque, S.; Prim, D.; Campagne, J. M. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2007, 5332.
- (422) Praveen, C.; Sagayaraj, Y. W.; Perumal, P. T. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2009**, *50*, 644.
- (423) Praveen, C.; Karthikeyan, K.; Perumal, P. T. *Tetrahedron* **2009**, *65*, 9244.
- (424) Zanardi, A.; Corberan, R.; Mata, J. A.; Peris, E. Organometallics 2008, 27, 3570.
- (425) Whitney, S.; Grigg, R.; Derrick, A.; Keep, A. Org. Lett. 2007, 9, 3299.
- (426) Oddo, B.; Toffoli, C. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1934, 64, 359.
- (427) Majima, R.; Kotake, M. Chem. Ber. 1922, 55, 3865.
- (428) Ames, D. E.; Bowman, R. E.; Evans, D. D.; Jones, W. A. J. Chem. Soc. 1956, 1984.
- (429) Mingoia, Q. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1932, 62, 844.
- (430) Bergman, J.; Carlson, R.; Sjoberg, B. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1977, 14, 1123.
- (431) Bergman, J. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1971, 8, 329.
- (432) Suarez-Castillo, O. R.; Melendez-Rodriguez, M.; Morales-Garcia, A. L.; Cano-Escudero, I. C.; Contreras-Martinez, Y. M. A.; Morales-Rios, M. S.; Joseph-Nathan, P. *Heterocycles* **2009**, *78*, 1463.
- (433) Iddon, B.; Phillips, G. O.; Robbins, K. E.; Davies, J. V. J. Chem. Soc. (B) 1971, 1887.
- (434) Baudisch, O.; Hoschek, A. B. Chem. Ber. 1915, 49, 2579.
- (435) Oddo, B. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1916, 46, 323.
- (436) Oddo, B. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1920, 50, 276.
- (437) Witkop, B. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1947, 558, 98.
- (438) Sakamura, S.; Obata, Y. Bull. Agric. Chem. Soc. Jap. 1956, 20, 80.
- (439) Witkop, B.; Patrick, J. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1951, 73, 713.
- (440) Seidel, P. Chem. Ber. 1944, 77 (B), 805.
- (441) Ganachaud, C.; Garfagnoli, V.; Tron, T.; Iacazio, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2008, 49, 2476.
- (442) Kiraz, C. I. A.; Emge, T. J.; Jimenez, L. S. J. Org. Chem. 2004, 69, 2200.
- (443) Shen, X.; Lind, J.; Eriksen, T. E.; Merenyi, G. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1990, 597.
- (444) Biswas, K. M.; Jackson, A. H. Tetrahedron 1969, 25, 227.
- (445) Dittmann, K.; Pindur, U. Heterocycles 1986, 24, 1079.
- (446) Dittmann, K.; Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1985, 318, 340.
- (447) van Dobeneck, H.; Maresch, G. Z. Physiol. Chem. 1952, 289, 271.
- (448) Brieskorn, C. H.; Reiners, W. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1960, 637, 203.
- (449) Noland, W. E.; Robinson, D. N. Tetrahedron 1958, 3, 68.
- (450) Chakrabarty, M.; Ghosh, N.; Basak, R.; Harigaya, Y. Synth. Commun. 2004, 34, 421.
- (451) Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1978, 311, 615.
- (452) Pindur, U. Monatsh. Chem. 1980, 111, 459.
- (453) Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1979, 312, 460.
- (454) Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1980, 313, 790.
- (455) Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1984, 317, 502.

Res. Dev. 1997, 1, 300.

Chem. 1999, 64, 8130.

S. J. Med. Chem. 2006, 49, 3101.

Chem. Pharm. Bull. 2009, 57, 536.

- (456) Sharma, G. V. M.; Reddy, J. J.; Lakshmi, P. S.; Krishna, P. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2004, 45, 7729.
- (457) Noland, W. E.; Konkel, M. J.; Konkel, L. M. C.; Pearce, B. C. J. Org. Chem. 1996, 61, 451.
- (458) Black, D. S.; Craig, D. C.; Kumar, N. *Chem. Commun.* 1989, 425.
 (459) Black, D. S.; Bowyer, M. C.; Kumar, N. *Tetrahedron* 1997, *53*, 8565.
 (460) Anderson, N. G.; Ary, T. D.; Berg, J. L.; Bernot, P. J.; Chan, Y. Y.;

Chen, C.-K.; Davies, M. L.; DiMarco, J. D.; Dennis, R. D.;

Deshpande, R. P.; Do, H. D.; Droghini, R.; Early, W. A.; Gougoutas,

J. Z.; Grosso, J. A.; Harris, J. C.; Haas, O. W.; Jass, P. A.; Kim,

D. H.; Kodersha, G. A.; Kotnis, A. S.; LaJeunesse, J.; Lust, D. A.;

Madding, G. D.; Modi, S. P.; Moniot, J. L.; Nguyen, A.; Palaniswamy,

V.; Phillipson, D. W.; Simpson, J. H.; Thoraval, D.; Thurston, D. A.;

Tse, K.; Polomski, R. E.; Wedding, D. L.; Winter, W. J. Org. Process

Pongratz, H.; Eichhorn, E.; Hufsky, H.; Trumpler, A.; Sicker, M.; Heidel, F.; Fischer, T.; Stocking, C.; Elz, S.; Bohmer, F. D.; Dove,

(461) Mahboobi, S.; Burgemeister, T.; Dove, S.; Kuhr, S.; Popp, A. J. Org.

(462) Mahboobi, S.; Uecker, A.; Sellmer, A.; Cenac, C.; Hocher, H.;

(463) Noguchi-Yachide, T.; Tetsuhashi, M.; Aoyama, H.; Hashimoto, Y.

(464) Wahlstrom, N.; Stensland, B.; Bergman, J. Synthesis 2004, 1187.

- (465) Bergman, J.; Wahlstrom, M. J.; Yudina, L. N.; Tholander, J.; Lidgren, G. O. Tetrahedron 2002, 58, 1443.
- (466) Wahlstrom, N.; Stensland, B.; Bergman, J. Tetrahedron 2004, 60, 2147.
- (467) Abbiati, G.; Beccalli, E. M.; Marchesini, A.; Rossi, E. Synthesis 2001, 2477.
- (468) Chakrabarty, M.; Ghosh, N.; Basak, R.; Harigaya, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 2002, 43, 4075.
- (469) Ciamician, G.; Plancher, G. Chem. Ber. 1896, 29, 2475
- (470) Brieskorn, C. H.; Huber, J. Arch. Pharm. 1979, 312, 1046.
- (471) Ishii, H.; Murakami, K.; Sakurada, E.; Hosoya, K.; Murakami, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1988, 2377.
- (472) Noland, W. E.; Hammer, C. F. J. Org. Chem. 1960, 25, 1525.
- (473) Noland, W. E.; Kuryla, W. C. J. Org. Chem. 1960, 25, 486.
- (474) Giannini, G.; Marzi, M.; Moretti, G. P.; Penco, S.; Tinti, M. O.; Pesci, S.; Lazzaro, F.; De Angelis, F. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2004, 2411.
- (475) von Dobeneck, H.; Maas, I. Chem. Ber. 1954, 87, 455
- (476) van Dobeneck, H.; Prietzel, H. Z. Physiol. Chem. 1955, 299, 214.
- (477) Bergman, J. Tetrahedron 1970, 26s, 3353.
- (478) Noland, W. E.; Venkiteswaran, M. R. J. Org. Chem. 1961, 26, 4263. (479) Santoso, M.; Kumar, N.; Black, D. S. Collect. Czech. Chem. Commun.
- **2009**, 74, 1137. (480) Maki, Y.; Kimoto, H.; Fujii, S. J. Fluorine Chem. 1987, 39, 47.
- (481) Gu, R.; Hameurlaine, A.; Dehaen, W. Synlett 2006, 1535
- (482) Gu, R.; Hameurlaine, A.; Dehaen, W. J. Org. Chem. 2007, 72, 7207. (483) Gu, R.; Van Snick, S.; Robeyns, K.; Van Meervelt, L.; Dehaen, W. Org. Biomol. Chem 2009, 7, 380.
- (484) Black, D. S.; Ivory, A. J.; Kumar, N. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 11801.
- (485) Janosik, T.; Wahlstrom, N.; Bergman, J. Tetrahedron 2008, 64, 9159.
- (486) Bergman, J.; Janosik, T.; Wahlstrom, N. In Advances in Heterocyclic Chemistry; Katritzky, A., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 2001; Vol. 80, pp 1-71.
- (487) Suzuki, Y.; Kavarada, A. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1978, 42, 1315.
- (488) Bjeldanes, L. F.; Kim, J. Y.; Grose, K. R.; Bartholomew, J. C.; Bradfield, C. A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1991, 88, 9543.
- (489) Grose, K. R.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 1992, 5, 188.
- (490) Kwon, C. S.; Grose, K. R.; Riby, J.; Chen, Y. H.; Bjeldanes, L. F. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1994, 42, 2536.
- (491) Bradfield, C. A.; Bjeldanes, L. F. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1987, 35, 46.
- (492) Riby, J. E.; Feng, C.; Chang, Y.-C.; Schaldach, C. M.; Firestone, G. L.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Biochemistry 2000, 39, 910.
- (493) Xue, L.; Schaldach, C. M.; Janosik, T.; Bergman, J.; Bjeldanes, L. F. Chem. Biol. Interact. 2005, 152, 119.
- (494) Bergman, J.; Hogberg, S.; Lindstrom, J. O. Tetrahedron 1970, 26, 3347.
- (495) Santoso, M.; Somphol, K.; Kumar, N.; Black, D. S. Tetrahedron 2009, 65. 5977
- (496) Raverty, W. D.; Thomson, R. H.; King, T. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1977, 1204.
- (497) Bjeldanes, L. F.; Staub, R. E. J. Org. Chem. 2003, 68, 167.
- (498) Hiremath, S. P.; Kaddargi, S. S.; Purohit, M. G. Indian J. Chem. 1977, 15B, 1103.
- (499) Manna, S.; Banerji, J.; Chatterjee, A. Indian J. Chem., Sect B 1978, 16, 731.
- (500) Banerji, J.; Chatterjee, A.; Manna, S.; Pascard, C.; Prange, T.; Shoolery, J. N. Heterocycles 1981, 15, 325.
- (501) Nayak, A.; Chatterjee, A.; Banerji, J.; Saha, M.; Manna, S.; Kanrar, S.; Hirose, T. Lett. Org. Chem. 2008, 5, 403.
- (502) Chatterjee, A.; Manna, S.; Banerji, J.; Pracard, C.; Prange, T.; Shoolery, J. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1980, 553.
- (503) Biswas, K. M.; Saha, A.; Mallik, H. J. Indian Chem. Soc. 1999, 76, 601.
- (504) Jackson, A. H.; Prasitpan, N.; Shannon, P. V. R.; Tinker, A. C. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1987, 2543.
- (505) Kong, Y. C.; Cheng, K. F.; Cambie, R. C.; Waterman, P. G. Chem. Commun. 1985, 47.
- (506) Kong, Y. C.; Ng, K. H.; Wat, K. H. Planta Medica 1985, 304.
- (507) Wang, N. G.; Guan, M. Z.; Lei, H. P. Ydoxue Xuebao 1990, 25, 85.
- (508) Wang, N. G.; Guan, M. Z.; Lei, H. P. Acta Pharm. Sin. 1990, 25, 85.
- (509) Hammaström, M.; Venemalm, L.; Bergman, J.; Eneroth, P. Am. J. Chin. Med. 1990, 18, 1.
- (510) Wenkert, E.; Moeller, P. D. R.; Piettre, S. R.; McPhail, A. T. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 3170.
- (511) Sheu, J. H.; Chen, Y. K.; Hong, Y. L. V. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 5784.
- (512) Sheu, J. H.; Chen, Y. K.; Hong, Y. L. V. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 1045
- Sheu, J. H.; Chen, Y. K.; Chung, H. F.; Lin, S. F.; Sung, P. J. J. Chem. (513)Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1998, 1959.
- (514) Sheu, J. H.; Chen, C. A.; Chen, B. H. Chem. Commun. 1999, 203.

- (515) (a) Cheng, K. F.; Chan, T. Y.; Wong, T. T.; Lai, T. F. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1990, 1555. (b) Fokas, D.; Hamzik, J. A. Synlett 2009, 581.
- (516) Cheng, K. F.; Chan, K. P.; Lai, T. F. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1991, 2461.
- (517) Kutney, J. P.; Lopez, F. J.; Huang, S. P.; Kurobe, H. Heterocycles 1989, 28, 565.
- (518) Kutney, J. P.; Lopez, F. J.; Huang, S. P.; Kurobe, H.; Flogaus, R.; Piotrowska, K.; Rettig, S. J. Can. J. Chem. 1991, 69, 949.
- (519) Henry, K. J.; Grieco, P. A. Chem. Commun. 1993, 510.
- (520) Bergman, J.; Venemalm, L.; Gogoll, A. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 6067.
- (521) Bergman, J.; Venemalm, L. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1988, 29, 2993.
 (522) Bergman, J.; Venemalm, L. *Tetrahedron* 1992, 48, 759.
- (523) Katritzky, A. R.; Akutagawa, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 5935. (524) Naka, H.; Akagi, Y.; Yamada, K.; Imahori, T.; Kasahara, T.; Kondo,
- Y. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2007, 4635.
- (525) Ishikura, M. Heterocycles 1995, 41, 1385.
- (526) Ishikura, M.; Imaizumi, K.; Katagiri, N. Heterocycles 2000, 53, 2201.
- (527) Ishikura, M.; Imaizumi, K.; Katagiri, N. Heterocycles 2000, 53, 553. (528) Marzi, M.; Minetti, P.; Moretti, G. P.; Giannini, G.; Penco, S.; Tinti, M. O.; Pisano, C.; Garattini, E. International Patent WO0236561, 2000; Chem. Abstr. 136, 3697712.
- (529) Chan, W. L.; Ho, D. D.; Lau, C. P.; Wat, K. H.; Kong, Y. C.; Cheng,
- K. F.; Wong, T. T.; Chan, T. Y. Eur. J. Med. Chem. **1991**, 26, 387. (530) Cheng, K. F.; Wong, T. T.; Chan, K. P.; Kong, Y. C. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 27, 121.
- Cheng, K. F.; Chan, T. T.; Lai, T. F.; Kong, Y. C. J. Chem. Soc., (531)Perkin Trans. 1 1988, 3317.
- (532) Chen, Y. K.; Chung, H. F.; Sheu, J. H. Nat. Prod. Lett. 1994, 5, 225.
- (533) Cheng, K. F.; Chan, K. P. Synth. Commun. 1990, 20, 3069.
- (534) Cao, G. A.; Cheng, K. F. Synth. Commun. 1996, 26, 1525.
- (535) Cheng, K. F.; Chan, K. P.; Kong, Y. C.; Ho, D. D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1991, 2955.
- (536) Ho, D. D.; Lau, C. P.; Ng, K. H.; Kong, Y. C.; Cheng, K. F.; Chan, K. P. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 1991, 205, 209.
- (537) Cheng, K. F.; Cao, G. A.; Yu, Y. W.; Kong, Y. C. Synth. Commun. **1994**, 24, 65.
- (538) Cheng, K. F.; Cheung, M. K.; Kong, Y. C. Aust. J. Chem. 1997, 50, 349
- (539) Cheng, K. F.; Cheung, M. K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1996, 1213.
- (540) Sheu, J. H.; Chen, Y. K.; Chung, H. F.; Sung, P. J.; Lin, S. F. Heterocycles 1996, 43, 1751.
- (541) Cheng, K. F.; Wong, T. T.; Wong, W. T.; Lai, T. F. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1990, 2487.
- (542) Bergman, J.; Norrby, P.-O.; Tilstam, U.; Venemalm, L. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 5549.
- (543) Eitel, M.; Pindur, U. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 5368.
- (544) Dave, V.; Warnhoff, E. W. Can. J. Chem. 1971, 49, 1921.
- (545) Macor, J. E.; Cuff, A.; Cornelius, L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1999, 40, 2733.
- (546) Oddo, B.; Mingoia, Q. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1927, 57, 473.
- (547) Kasparek, R.; Heacock, R. A. Can. J. Chem. 1966, 44, 2805
- (548) Yepuri, N. R.; Haritakul, R.; Keller, P. A.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 2009, 50, 2501.
- (549) Black, D. S.; Craig, D. C.; Kumar, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 1587.
- (550) Zhang, X.; Li, X.; Lanter, J. C.; Sui, Z. Org. Lett. 2005, 7, 2043.
- (551) Wolinsky, J.; Sundeen, J. E. Tetrahedron 1970, 26, 5427.
- (552) Thesing, J. Chem. Ber. 1954, 87, 692.
- (553) Remuzon, P.; Dussy, C.; Jacquet, J. P.; Soumeillant, M.; Bouzard, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 6227.
- (554) Qiao, G. G.; Wentrup, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 3913.
- (555) Qiao, G. G.; Wong, M. W.; Wentrup, C. J. Org. Chem. 1996, 61, 8125
- (556) Qiao, G. G.; Andraos, J.; Wentrup, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 5634.
- (557) Pindur, U.; Schiffl, E. Monatsh. Chem. 1987, 118, 521.
- (558) Schiffl, E.; Pindur, U. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1986, 23, 651.
- (559) Black, D. S.; Bowyer, M. C.; Kumar, N.; Mitchell, P. S. R. Chem. Commun. 1993, 819.
- (560) Bowyer, P. K.; Black, D. S. C.; Craig, D. C. Tetrahedron 2005, 61, 10781.
- (561) Black, D. S.; Bowyer, M. C.; Catalano, M. M.; Ivory, A. J.; Keller, P. A.; Kumar, N.; Nugent, S. J. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 10497.
- (562) Black, D. S. C.; Channon, M. F.; Clayton, K. A.; Condie, G. C.; Harper, J. B.; Kumar, N.; Pchalek, K.; Wahyuningsih, T. D. Arkivoc 2006. 67.
- (563) Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1981, 314, 142.
- (564) Black, D. S. C.; Craig, D. C.; Kumar, N. Aust. J. Chem. 1996, 49, 311.

- (565) Black, D. S. In Advances in Nitrogen Heterocycles; Moody, C. J., Ed.; JAI Press INC: London, 1998; Vol. 3.
- (566) Black, D. S. C.; Craig, D. C.; Kumar, N.; McConnell, D. B. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1996**, *37*, 241.
- (567) Black, D. S.; Kumar, N.; McConnell, D. B. *Tetrahedron* **2000**, *56*, 8513.
- (568) Black, D. S.; Craig, D. C.; Kumar, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 8075.
- (569) Black, D. S.; Craig, D. C.; Rezaie, R. Chem. Commun. 2002, 810.
- (570) Mass, I. Diss. Munchen 1954, 52.
- (571) Eckau, H. Diss. Koln 1971, 24.
- (572) Akgun, E.; Pindur, U.; Muller, M. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1983, 20, 1303.
- (573) Akgun, E.; Tunali, M.; Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1987, 320, 397.
- (574) Chakrabarty, M.; Sarkar, S.; Linden, A.; Stein, B. K. Synth. Commun. 2004, 34, 1801.
- (575) Zhang, Z. H.; Lin, J. Synth. Commun. 2007, 37, 209.
- (576) Pindur, U.; Flo, C. Arch. Pharm. 1990, 323, 79.
- (577) Avendano, C.; De Diego, C.; Jose, E. Bull. Soc. Chim. Belg. 1989, 98, 73.
- (578) Selic, L.; Stanovnik, B. Tetrahedron 2001, 57, 3159.
- (579) Azev, Y. A.; Shorshnev, S. V.; Golomolzin, B. V. Tetrahedron Lett. 2009, 50, 2899.
- (580) Korolev, A. M.; Yudina, L. N.; Lazhko, E. I.; Reznikova, M. I.; Preobrazhenskaya, M. N. *Chem. Heterocycl. Compd.* **1999**, *35*, 561.
- (581) Calvaire, A.; Pallaud, R. Compt. Rend. 1964, 258, 609.(582) Sheinkman, A. K.; Stupnikova, T. V. Khim. Geterotsikl. Soedin. 1978,
- 7, 904.
- (583) Fischer, H. E.; Pistor, K. Chem. Ber. 1923, 56, 2313.
- (584) Ellinger, A.; Flamand, C. Z. Physiol. Chem. 1909, 62, 276.
- (585) Nenitzescu, C. D. Bull. Soc. Chim. Rom. 1929, 11, 37.

- (586) Naskar, S.; Hazra, A.; Priyankar Paira, K.; Sahu, R. B.; Banerjee, S.; Mondal, N. B. J. Chem. Res. 2008, 568.
- (587) Zeng, X. F.; Ji, S. J.; Su, X. M. Chin. J. Chem. 2008, 26, 413.
- (588) Tabatebaeian, K.; Mahmoodi, N. O.; Ghoraninia, M.; Khorshidi, A. Orient. J. Chem. 2008, 24, 101.
- (589) Li, J.; Zhou, M.; Li, B.; Zhang, G. Synth. Commun. 2004, 34, 275.
- (590) Gu, D. G.; Ji, S. J. Chin. J. Chem. 2008, 26, 578.
- (591) Li, J.; Guang, B.; Wang, L.; Li, B.; Zhang, G. *Heterocycles* 2003, 60, 1307.
- (592) Mahato, S. B.; Garai, S.; Weber, M.; Luger, P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 2000, 2767.
- (593) Kurihara, T.; Tani, T.; Imai, H.; K, N. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1980, 28, 2972.
- (594) Muller, J.; Pindur, U. Arch. Pharm. 1984, 317, 555.
- (595) Pindur, U.; Muller, J. Arch. Pharm. 1986, 319, 856.
- (596) Chakrabarty, M.; Sarkar, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 2002, 43, 1351.
- (597) Hazra, A.; Paira, P.; Sahu, K. B.; Banerjee, S.; Mondal, N. B. *Catal. Commun.* **2008**, *9*, 1681.
- (598) Muller, J.; Pfeuffer, L.; Pindur, U. Monatsh. Chem. 1985, 116, 365.
- (599) Foderato, T. A.; Barrows, L. R.; Lassota, P.; Ireland, C. M. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 6064.
- (600) Pouilhes, A.; Kouklovsky, C.; Langlois, Y.; Baltaze, J.-P.; Vispe, S.; Annereau, J.-P.; Barret, J.-M.; Kruczynskic, A.; Bailly, C. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2008**, *18*, 1212.
- (601) Pouilhes, A.; Langlois, Y.; Chiaroni, A. Synlett 2003, 1488.
- (602) Konig, W. J. Prakt. Chem. 1911, 84, 194.
- (603) Berti, C.; Greci, L.; Marchetti, L. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1978, 15, 433.
- (604) Kirkus, M.; Lygaitis, R.; Tsai, M. H.; Grazulevicius, J. V.; Wu, C.-C. Synth. Met. 2008, 158, 226.

CR900195A